APPROVAL SHEET

Title of Thesis: The Effects of Home-based Academic and Regulatory Practices on Reading and Mathematics in Early Childhood: Self-Regulation and Executive Functioning as Mediators

Name of Candidate: Cassandra L. Simons,

Master of Arts, 2016

Thesis and Abstract Approved:

Susan Sonnenschein, Ph.D.

Associate Professor

Applied Developmental Psychology

Date Approved: 3.2.16

ABSTRACT

Title of Document:THE EFFECTS OF HOME-BASED ACADEMIC AND
REGULATORY PRACTICES ON READING AND
MATHEMATICS IN EARLY CHILDHOOD: SELF-
REGULATION AND EXECUTIVE FUNCTIONING AS
MEDIATORS

Cassandra L. Simons

Directed By:Professor Susan Sonnenschein, Ph.D.,
Department of Psychology

To succeed academically children must be able to pay attention, follow instructions, and ignore distractions. These skills require self-regulation and executive functioning. Research shows that parents' home-based practices predict children's self-regulation and executive functioning, as well as their reading and mathematics scores. However, studies have not yet explored whether parenting exerts its influence on children's reading and mathematics skills through its relations with self-regulation and executive functioning. This study investigated the potential mediating roles of self-regulation and executive functioning in the association between a composite of parents' home-based practices and children's reading and mathematics scores in kindergarten. The parenting composite included parent-reported warmth, family routines, and home reading and mathematics activities. Data came from the ECLS-K 2011 and included 14,080 children who were first-time kindergarteners in the fall of 2010. Analyses of parallel multiple mediator models revealed that both self-regulation and executive functioning significantly mediated the relation between parents' home-based practices and children's reading and mathematics scores in kindergarten. In order to explore potential racial/ethnic differences in parents' home-based practices, mean levels of warmth, family routines, and home

math and reading activities were compared across Asian, Black, Latino, and White participants. Separate parallel multiple mediator models were conducted in each racial/ethnic group. Results revealed significant racial/ethnic differences in parents' home-based practices. Self-regulation was a significant mediator of the relation between home-based practices and children's mathematics and reading scores in all racial/ethnic groups. Overall, the study demonstrated that although parents' home-based practices differed significantly across racial/ethnic groups, they were consistently related to children's reading and mathematics scores through their relation with self-regulation. The Effects of Home-based Academic and Regulatory Practices on Reading and Mathematics in Early Childhood: Self-Regulation and Executive Functioning as

Mediators

By

Cassandra L. Simons

Thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of the University of Maryland, Baltimore County in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts 2016 ©Copyright by Cassandra L. Simons 2016

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor, Dr. Susan Sonnenschein, for her continuous support throughout the writing process. Her thoughtful critiques have helped me to grow as a researcher and a writer. I would also like to thank the other members of my committee, Dr. Shuyan Sun and Dr. David Schultz, for their insightful comments and encouragement. I am especially indebted to Dr. Sun, who guided me through the process of learning to analyze large nationally representative datasets. Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends for being so supportive throughout this process.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	1
Literature Review	3
HARP and Academic Outcomes	6
Self-Regulation and Academic Outcomes	12
HARP and Self-Regulation	14
Executive Functioning and Academic Outcomes	18
HARP and Executive Functioning	21
Racial/Ethnic and Cultural Considerations	23
The Current Study	29
Aims & Hypotheses	30
CHAPTER 2 METHOD	32
Sample	32
Measures	34
Procedure	41
Data Analysis	42
CHAPTER 3 RESULTS	44
CHAPTER 4 DISCUSSION	51
SR & EF Mediate the Relation between HARP and Children's Math and Reading	51
Racial/Ethnic Differences in HARP	52
Self-Regulation is a Significant Mediator in All Racial/Ethnic Groups	58
Limitations	59
Implications	61
REFERENCES	64

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Demographic Information for Kindergarten Children	33
Table 2. HARP Items and Components	41
Table 3. Descriptive Statistics for Key Variables	44
Table 4. Pearson Correlations between Key Variables	45
Table 5. Indirect Effects of HARP Through SR and EF Across Ethnic Groups	50

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Conceptual Parallel Multiple Mediation Model	. 2
Figure 2. Conceptual Model Of Parental Influence on Academic Achievement (Morrison	n
& Cooney, 2002)	. 4

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

Research shows that parenting is associated with children's self-regulation, as well as their academic success (Collins, Maccoby, Steinberg, Hetherington, & Bornstein, 2000; Morrison & Cooney, 2002). Some aspects of parenting that are positively associated with children's academic and regulatory outcomes include warm interactions (Colman, Hardy, Albert, Raffaelli, & Crockett, 2006; Jennings, Sandberg, Kelley, Valdes, Yaggi, Abrew, & Macey-Kalcevic, 2008; Spinrad, Eisenberg, Silva, Eggum, Reiser, Edwards, Gaertner, 2012; Uddin, 2011; von Suchodoletz, Trommsdorff, & Heikamp, 2011), establishing family routines (Ferretti & Bub, 2014; Keltner, 1990; Roche & Ghazarian, 2012; Spagnola & Fiese, 2007), and engaging in reading and mathematics activities at home (Hindman & Morrison, 2012; LeFevre, Kwarchuk, Smith-Chant, Fast, Kamawar, & Bisanz, 2009; Melhuish, Phan, Sylva, Sammons, Siraj-Blatchford, & Taggart, 2008; Payne, Whithurst, & Angell, 1994). For the purposes of the current study, these parenting components will be referred to as *home-based academic* and regulatory practices (HARP). Researchers have posited that parents' home-based practices may influence children's academic outcomes through their associations with children's self-regulation and executive functioning (Grolnick & Slowiaczek, 1994; Hindman & Morrison, 2012; Pomerantz, Moorman, & Litwack, 2007). The current study draws from past research to investigate the relations between HARP, self-regulation, executive functioning, and academic outcomes (see Figure 1).

The goal of the current study is to explore the extent to which children's selfregulation and executive functioning may mediate the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores during kindergarten and the extent to which

the mediating effects of self-regulation and executive functioning vary across racial/ethnic groups. In the following literature review, I will first discuss theoretical models of the relation between parental home-based involvement and children's early reading and mathematics skills and present the theoretical model that will be used to conceptualize the relations between HARP, self-regulation, executive functioning, and reading and mathematics skills. I will then describe how specific components of HARP may affect children's reading and mathematics skills, as well as, their self-regulation and executive functioning. Finally, I will discuss potential racial/ethnic differences in HARP and its effects on children's self-regulation, executive functioning, reading and mathematics skills.



Figure 1. Conceptual Parallel Multiple Mediation Model

Figure 1. Conceptual parallel multiple mediation model being tested. Home-based academic and regulatory practices (HARP) represents a composite score of parent reported warmth, routines, and math and reading activities in the home.

Literature Review

Many researchers have emphasized the importance of parents' home-based involvement for children's academic outcomes. Grolnick and Slowiaczek (1994) defined parents' educational involvement as the parent's commitment of resources to the academic area of children's lives. School-based and home-based involvement are often referenced under the umbrella term of parent educational involvement. Home-based parent involvement includes engaging children in academic and intellectual activities (e.g. reading books with children or practicing reading and writing numbers) at home or outside of school. Grolnick and Slowiaczek (1994) called this kind of involvement cognitive-intellectual involvement. The current study will focus on parents' cognitiveintellectual involvement in the home as well as other parenting behaviors that have been shown to increase self-regulation, executive functioning, and children's mathematics and reading scores.

The theoretical model relevant for this study is based on Morrison and Cooney's (2002) model of parental influences on literacy development (see Figure 2). Morrison & Cooney (2002) theorized that several pathways simultaneously influence the growth of children's early literacy. For example, what they called social skills (e.g. self-regulation, independence, responsibility, and cooperation) affect children's academic achievement during early childhood. In addition, aspects of the family learning environment such as parental speech and literacy activities directly influence literacy skills. Parental warmth also shapes children's emergent literacy through its effects on children's social skills.

Figure 2. Conceptual Model of Parental Influence on Academic Achievement (Morrison & Cooney, 2002).



Figure 2. Conceptual model of parental influence on academic achievement by Morrison and Cooney (2002).

Morrison & Cooney (2002) used structural equation modeling to test the associations between parenting practices and child outcomes in their theorized model. They found that their model of parental influences on academic development explained a significant proportion of variance in children's academic skills, which included vocabulary, general information, reading, and mathematics. More specifically, the quality of the family learning environment and parental warmth and responsiveness significantly and directly influenced children's literacy skills. In addition, children's social skills significantly predicted their literacy skills, and parent warmth and responsiveness significantly predicted children's literacy and social skills. Morrison and Cooney (2002) stated that the relations shown by their structural equation model implied that parental warmth and responsiveness might influence literacy acquisition through their effect on children's developing social skills. Building on the work of Morrison & Cooney (2002), the conceptual model of the current study takes into account parental warmth, quality of the family learning environment, and children's academic and social skills. However, it also includes other factors such as family routines, and the cognitive outcome of child executive functioning (see Figure 1). The proposed conceptual mediation model shows self-regulation and executive functioning as mediators of the relation between HARP (e.g. warmth, family routines, reading activities, mathematics activities) and children's reading and mathematics scores.

The conceptualization of HARP in the current study draws strongly from the construct of "positive parenting behavior" defined by Raver, Gershoff & Aber (2007) and the "Home Learning Environment" index, which has been widely used in developmental research (see Niklas, Nguyen, Cloney, Tayler, & Adams, 2016 for review). Raver et al (2007) created a latent variable of "positive parenting behavior" from material in the ECLS-K 1998-1999. They included observed indicators of parental warmth, parental cognitive stimulation, parent's use of physical punishment, and parents' reported use of rules and routines. Although HARP measures many of the same indicators, HARP differs from "positive parenting behavior." HARP does not include measures of parent's

use of physical punishment, or parent's provision of extracurricular activities such as playing sports and exercising together, carrying out nature, science, and construction projects, or involving children in household chores. The physical punishment component of the scale was removed because research shows that corporal punishment is not significantly associated with child adjustment after the effects of parental involvement are accounted for (Simons, Johnson, & Conger, 1994). Furthermore, Raver et al. (2007) found that the physical punishment and cognitive stimulation aspects of their positive parenting construct were strongly inequivalent across racial/ethnic groups.

HARP includes activities that are directly theoretically relevant for selfregulation, executive functioning, and academic outcomes. Following the model of the Home Learning Environment Index (Melhuish et al., 2008) the mathematics and reading aspect of HARP includes only activities that have clear learning opportunities. In addition, only indicators of routines from the rules and routines section of the parent interview are included in HARP, as the rules items included in the ECLS-K 2011 mostly pertain to TV watching, which is not theoretically related to self-regulation or executive functioning. Theoretical relations between HARP components and child outcomes of interest are discussed in detail in the following sections.

HARP and Academic Outcomes

The following section describes the contributions of four HARP practices, warm interactions, family routines, and parent involvement in reading and mathematics activities, to children' mathematics and reading scores (Grolnick & Slowiaczek, 1994;; Hindman & Morrison, 2012; Morrison & Cooney, 2002; Pomerantz et al., 2007).

Parental warmth. Parental warmth involves the expression of positive emotions in the child's presence and during parent-child interactions (Belsky, Bell, Bradley, Stallard, & Stewart-Brown, 2007; Ispa et al., 2004). A small body of research shows that maternal warmth is related to academic outcomes and general measures of cognitive ability (Morrison & Cooney, 2002; Watkins-Lewis & Hamre, 2012). For example, Watkins-Lewis and Hamre (2012) investigated parental warmth and other parenting characteristics in a low-income sample of Black families (N=105). Results showed that children of Black parents who reported higher levels of maternal warmth had higher levels of cognitive development and academic achievement at school entry.

Family routines. Family routines are repetitive patterns, which characterize daily and weekly events within a family unit (Boyce, Jensen, James, & Peacock, 1983). Routines help organize family life and keep it from becoming too chaotic. Having regular, predictable, and consistent routines may allow children to better anticipate and prepare for transitions between activities (Spagnola & Fiese, 2007). For children, routines often include eating meals together at certain times and having a predictable bedtime (Boyce et al., 1983). Children who wake up knowing that they will put on their clothes and walk downstairs for a quick family breakfast before catching the school bus may have an easier time getting ready for school. Likewise, children who know that they will have dinner with their family at 5pm and go to bed at 8pm may be better able to prepare for bedtime or plan when they need to get their school work done for the following day. For this reason, family routines may ease the transition to school, as they provide children with examples of the structure and culturally based expectations for behavior including following directions and orderly behavior (Norton, 1993).

Family routines are positively related to children's academic achievement and early cognitive ability (Brody & Flor, 1997; Budescu & Taylor, 2013; Ferretti & Bub, 2014; Fiese, 2002; Seaton & Taylor, 2003; Taylor & Lopez, 2005). Ferretti & Bub (2014) found that family routines, assessed when children were 14 months old, predicted their overall cognitive development and receptive vocabulary at 36 months. Fiese (2002) examined family routines and rituals and child executive functioning when children were four years old and again when they were nine years old. She found that families who had high levels of family rituals at both time points had children with higher scores on standardized tests of achievement than children of families who reported less ritualized interactions. Furthermore, other studies have shown that regularity of family routines is associated with academic success in low-income families from both urban (Seaton & Taylor, 2003) and rural settings (Brody & Flor, 1997).

Chaotic living conditions are often thought of as the opposite of family routines. Chaotic living conditions include noise and crowding, variability in household residents and location, and lack of routines and structure (Evans, Gonnella, Marcynyszyn, Gentile, & Salpekar, 2005). Chaos, or the lack of family routines, is negatively correlated with children's school performance. Hanscombe, Haworth, Davis, Jaffee, & Plomin (2011) investigated the relations between children's experience of family chaos at ages 9 and 12 and their academic achievement at age 12. They found that family chaos and children's school achievement were significantly negatively correlated. Thus, although research on family routines and academic achievement in early schooling is relatively limited the existing evidence points to a strong connection between routines and academic outcomes.

Reading activities. The ways that parents foster language and reading at home are strongly associated with children's early reading ability (Griffin & Morrison, 1997;; Payne et al., 1994; Sénéchal, 2011). After controlling for variables such as vocabulary and phonemic awareness, parental teaching accounts for an additional 4-19% of the unique variance in children's reading scores (Sénéchal, 2011). What is important to note, however, is that it is not just the act of reading with children that enhances their literacy skills, but the parent-child interaction that goes on during reading activities (Senechal, 2011; Sonnenschein & Munsterman, 2002). The home literacy environment includes the frequency of parent-child reading (Bus, vanIjzendoorn, & Pelegrinni, 1995), the presence of reading materials in the home (Griffin & Morrison, 1997; Payne et al., 1994; Scarborough, Dobrich, & Hager, 1991), and other reading and language related practices that take place in the home such as storytelling, and writing (Serpell, Baker, & Sonnenschein, 2005; Sonnenschein & Munsterman, 2002). These home reading activities have been shown to influence children's language and reading skills as well as their attitudes towards reading (Griffin & Morrison, 1997; Payne et al., 1994; Sonnenschein & Munsterman, 2002).

Home reading activities can foster vocabulary, print knowledge, and phonemic awareness in young children (Senechal, Ouellette, & Rodney, 2006; Serpell et al., 2005). It is widely acknowledged that reading books with children can play an important role in enhancing vocabulary (Bradley, Caldwell, & Corwyn, 2003; Evans, Shaw, & Bell, 2000; Farrant & Zubrick, 2012; Kaderavek & Justice, 2002; Senechal, 2006). Skwarchuck, Sowinski, and LeFevre (2014) showed that parental reports of formal literacy practices like helping children to read words predicted children's word recognition whereas reports of informal experiences like shared reading predicted children's vocabulary. Additionally, shared book reading interventions have been successful at increasing children's vocabulary (Becker, 2011; Farrant & Zubrick, 2013; Senechal, Oulette, & Rodney, 2006). This finding is important because vocabulary size is a significant predictor of children's later reading comprehension (Ouellette, 2006; Wixson, 1986), and success in school (Snow, Burns & Griffin, 1998).

The ways in which reading activities are implemented in the home also plays a role in fostering children's attitudes towards reading. Rodríguez-Brown (2011) reported that often in low-income families, drill and practice of reading skills are favored over more informal reading opportunities. As a result, reading may become less enjoyable for the child, and motivation to read and the value of reading may diminish (Baker, Mackler, Sonnenschein, & Serpell, 2001; Sonnenschein & Munsterman, 2002). Children's interest in reading activities is predictive of their early literacy skills such as knowledge of lettername and letter-sound correspondence in kindergarten (Sénéchal, 2011).

Finally, a recent line of research shows that engaging children in literacy related activities at home is associated with children's mathematics achievement (Sonnenschein & Galindo, 2015). For example, Sonnenschein and Galindo (2015) investigated the associations between quality of the home learning environment and mathematics achievement of Black, Latino/a, and White kindergarten children. The found that reading at home was a predictor of mathematics scores for all groups. Thus, home reading activities are likely to directly influence children's reading and mathematics scores.

Mathematics activities. The amount and frequency of mathematics-related activities that children engage in at home predict their later mathematics abilities

(Blevins-Knabe & Musun-Miller, 1996; Kleemans, Peeters, Segers, & Verhoeven, 2012; Kleemans, Segers, & Verhoeven, 2011; LeFevre et al., 2009). Parents can help children foster mathematics skills at home by engaging them in everyday mathematics-related activities, such as counting, playing board games, noting prices and item weights while shopping, and measuring while cooking (LeFevre et al., 2009; Manolitsis, Georgiou, & Tziraki, 2013; Skwarchuk, 2009; Young-Loveridge, 1989).

Discussing mathematics can also positively influence children's knowledge of mathematics vocabulary and increase their problem solving skills (Anders et al., 2012; Levine, Suriyakham, Rowe, Huttenlocher, & Gunderson, 2010). For example, Blevins-Knabe and Musun-Miller (1996) conducted two studies of the effects of number related home activities on kindergarteners' mathematics performance. In both studies, parents were interviewed about the frequency and type of number activities they did with their children during the past week. They found that parental reports of the frequency of children's number activities at home were predictive of children's scores on the Test of Early Mathematics Ability – Second Edition (TEMA-2), which assesses formal and informal mathematics knowledge, as well as calculations. Additionally, Kleemans et al. (2012) investigated the influence of home numeracy experiences on the early numeracy skills of 89 kindergarten children. After controlling for cognitive and linguistic precursors of numeracy development, parent-reported home numeracy activities significantly predicted early numeracy outcomes. Skwarchuck and colleagues (2014) also found that parents' reports of formal home numeracy practices, like addition and subtraction, predicted children's symbolic number system knowledge, whereas informal exposure to

games with numerical content predicted children's non-symbolic arithmetic, or their ability to use approximate mental calculations to solve mathematics problems.

Although much of the research discussed above has been correlational, the assertion that engaging in home mathematics activities improves mathematics skills has been supported by intervention studies. Starkey and Klein (2000) conducted two studies on the effectiveness of an intervention to enhance low-income parents' support for their pre-kindergarten children's math development. Results showed that children in the intervention group developed more extensive mathematical knowledge than a comparison group. Young-Loverdige (2004) found that children who participated in an intervention involving numeric board games and number storybooks made significant gains in early numeracy knowledge. Additionally, Siegler and Ramani (2008) found that children from low-income families who participated in a mathematics intervention involving playing simple numeric board games for an hour experienced gains in number knowledge and magnitude comparison skills. Thus, like home-reading, home mathematics activities are likely to directly influence children's mathematics scores.

Self-Regulation and Academic Outcomes

Self-regulation is defined as the "voluntary control of attentional, emotional, and behavioral impulses in the service of personally valued goals and standards" (Duckworth & Carlson, 2013, p. 209). Children who are able to control their behavior in order to comply with classroom demands exhibit classroom behaviors that facilitate learning and are better able to interact with learning materials and their peers (Lin, Lawrence, & Gorrell, 2003; Rimm-Kaufman, Pianta, & Cox, 2000). In addition, children who can regulate uncomfortable emotions and persist with difficult activities are better able to

focus on learning cognitive skills. Children who are unable to regulate their emotions and impulses often disengage from learning activities when they become frustrated, failing to achieve their full potential (Hyson, 2008). For these reasons, teachers report that the ability to follow rules, sit still, and pay attention are the most important determinants of kindergarten success and early report-card grades (Rimm-Kaufman et al., 2000).

Self-regulation and reading. Children's' self-regulation also contributes to the development of reading skills (McClelland et al., 2007). McClelland and colleagues (2007) demonstrated that behavioral regulation significantly and positively predicts emergent literacy and vocabulary. In addition, growth in behavioral regulation predicts growth in emergent literacy and vocabulary over the pre-kindergarten year. Approaches to learning, a construct similar to self-regulation, includes persistence, emotion regulation, flexibility, and attentiveness (Li-Grining, Votruba-Drzal, Maldonado-Carreño, & Haas, 2010). Li-Grining and colleagues (2010) longitudinally investigated children's approaches to learning from kindergarten through fifth grade using the ECLS-K dataset. They found that children's approaches to learning positively predicted reading performance controlling for race/ethnicity, SES, and initial reading scores. Thus, self-regulation, a competency that is highly related to parenting, is likely to be associated with children's reading scores.

Self-regulation and mathematics. Children's self-regulatory skills predict early mathematics development (Blair & Razza, 2007; McClelland, Cameron, Connor, Farris, Jewkes, & Morrison, 2007). One self-regulatory skill that has proven to be especially important for mathematics development is effortful control. Effortful control represents

the behavioral and emotional control that children exert in order to overcome pre-potent responses in the service of immediate task demands (Blair & Razza, 2007). Effortful control is different from inhibition (a component of executive functioning) because it is tied to innate temperamental characteristics and is more automatic than the act of consciously inhibiting a response. Effortful control and inhibition also occur in different types of situations. Although inhibition is a cognitive process that occurs under affectively neutral circumstances, effortful control is often present in aversive situations when automatic responses are needed (Blair & Razza, 2007). Blair and Razza (2007) investigated the relations between effortful control, inhibition, and reading and mathematics ability in preschool age children from low-income homes. They found that child self-regulation accounted for unique variance in both reading and mathematics outcomes independent of child intelligence. In addition, McClelland et al. (2007) examined the relations between preschoolers' behavioral regulation and mathematics achievement. They found that growth in behavioral regulation predicted growth in mathematics over the preschool year. These studies show that self-regulation is likely to predict children's reading and mathematics scores.

HARP and Self-Regulation

Warmth and self-regulation. Both self-reported and observed parental warmth have been shown to predict children's self-regulation in early childhood (Colman et al., 2006; Eiden, Colder, Edwards, & Leonard, 2009; Eisenberg, Zhou, Spinrad, Valiente, Fabes, & Liew, 2005; Jennings et al., 2008). Parental warmth in toddlerhood has been associated with children's self-regulation during the preschool period (Eiden, Colder, Edwards, & Leonard, 2009; Eiden, Edwards, & Leonard, 2007; Spinrad et al., 2007),

while a lack of warmth is related to lower self-regulatory development in children (Rodriguez, Ayduk, Aber, Mischel, Sethi, & Shoda, 2005). Warm and sensitive interactions between mother and child at age 12-18 months predicted better child selfregulation at three years old in a sample of children of alcoholic parents (Eiden et al., 2009). Maternal warmth is also related to increases in children's emotion regulation (Davidov & Grusec, 2006), attention shifting abilities (Gilliom, Shaw, Beck, Schonberg, & Lukon, 2002) and effortful control (Eisenberg et al., 2005; Kochanska, Murray, & Harlan, 2000; Spinrad et al., 2007), which are components of self-regulation. For example, Colman et al. (2006) investigated the relation between self- and interviewerreported caregiving practices when children were four and again when they were nine. They found that high levels of maternal warmth and low levels of harsh discipline at age four predicted greater self-regulation at age nine. This relation remained significant even after controlling for self-regulation at age four, showing that caregiver warmth and harsh discipline are associated with children's self-regulation through the preschool and kindergarten years.

Positive emotional expressivity is a key component of parental warmth. Emotional expressivity in the home provides a model of regulatory behavior for children, as they watch the ways in which family members manage and express their own emotions on a day-to-day basis (Morris, Silk, Steinberg, Myers, & Robinson, 2007). Parents who display positive expressivity may also provide affective environments that allow toddlers to learn how to manage behaviors during stressful experiences. For example, infants and toddlers who have observed parents using positive emotion coping strategies and expressing positive emotions have been shown to continue exploratory behavior longer

than their peers when in strange environments (Garner, 1995). Brophy-Herb, Stansbury, Bocknek, and Horodynski (2012) examined associations between six emotion-related socialization behaviors, warmth and supportiveness, emotional responsivity, mealtime interactions, maternal labeling of child emotions, and maternal positive expressivity, with toddlers' delay of gratification and coping skills. Upon examination of emotion-related socialization behaviors as a latent construct, they found that these behaviors were significantly related to toddlers' self-regulation, as evidenced by delayed gratification and effective coping.

Routines and self-regulation. Family routines are associated with cooperation and compliance in preschoolers (Keltner, 1990) and overall self-regulatory skills (Kopp, 1982). Ferretti and Bubb (2014) longitudinally examined the relation between family routines, components of executive function and self-regulation (e.g. impulse control, inhibitory control, attention, and working memory), and the cognitive skills of an ethnically diverse sample of children from birth though 36 months of age. Children who experienced higher levels of routines at 14 months of age showed higher levels of selfregulation at 36 months, suggesting that family routines have long term associations with self-regulation (Ferretti & Bub, 2014). A growing line of research shows that chaotic living conditions, the opposite of routines, may strain children's regulatory capacities and impair their ability to use mastery-oriented responses to challenge (Evans, 2003; Evans et al., 2005). This is problematic, as children are expected to contend with academic challenges on a daily basis. Indeed, Brown & Low (2008) found that children who live in homes with high levels of chaos lack academic persistence and are more likely to withdraw from academic challenges.

Although family routines have been shown to predict self-regulation (Brody & Flor, 1997; Ferretti & Bub, 2014; Keltner, 1990; Kopp, 1982) and academic outcomes (Brody & Flor, 1997; Budescu & Taylor, 2013; Ferretti & Bub, 2014; Taylor & Lopez, 2005), only one study (Brody & Flor, 1997) has investigated self-regulation as a mediator of the relation between routines and academic outcomes. Brody and Flor (1997) found that the relation between family routines and academic outcomes was mediated by the development of child self-regulation. The current study will further examine the relations between family routines, self-regulation, and academic outcomes.

Reading activities and self-regulation. Children's language competencies have been associated with their self-regulation throughout the early school years (Kray, Eber, & Lindenberger, 2004; Vallotton & Ayoub, 2011). Having better language skills predicts improved self-regulation because language is needed in order to express wants and needs and to consciously regulate behavior. Vallotton and Ayoub (2011) investigated longitudinal associations between toddlers' vocabulary and self-regulation from 14 to 36 months, finding that vocabulary positively predicted children's levels of self-regulation. In addition, when cognitive development was controlled, vocabulary still predicted selfregulation. Thus, engaging in literacy related activities in the home might facilitate children's self-regulation.

Mathematics activities and self-regulation. Doing mathematics activities has the potential to foster self-regulation because mathematics activities require children to use problem solving skills and regulate their behavior and emotions in order to persist during challenging activities (Blair & Razza, 2007). However, research has not yet

examined the relation between doing mathematics activities at home and children's selfregulation.

Executive Functioning and Academic Outcomes

In addition to enabling children to control their emotions and behaviors to facilitate learning (Ley & Young, 1998; McCann & Garcia, 1999; Pintrich, 2004), cognitive components of self-regulation called executive functions actually influence children's ability to retain information, shift attention to meet different task demands, and inhibit unwanted responses during problem solving (Miyake et al., 2000). Executive functioning is defined as the coordination of higher order thought processes such as inhibitory control, working memory, and attention shifting, which are required for problem solving (Zelazo, Muller, Frye, & Marcovitch, 2003). Thus, executive functioning is implicated in any activity that requires logic and active control over one's thoughts and actions (Brock, Rimm-Kaufman, Nathanson, & Grimm, 2009). Inhibitory control involves the ability to inhibit a dominant response and activate an alternative subdominant response associated with goal attainment (Bierman, Nix, Greenberg, Blair, & Domitrovich, 2008). Inhibitory control is important for school readiness and selfregulation because it enables behavioral flexibility (Barkley, Edwards, Laneri, Fletcher, & Metevia, 2001; Miyake et al., 2000) and allows children to think about problems from multiple perspectives (Diamond, Carlson, & Beck, 2005). Working memory is important because it enables children to remember and act on mental representations (Bierman et al., 2008). Researchers have posited that working memory fosters academic knowledge by enabling children to hold more information in mind for a longer period of time, mentally rehearse, and increase opportunities for storing information into long term

memory (Bull & Scerif, 2001). Finally, attentional shifting fosters learning by allowing children to focus attention on different aspects of a problem or situation and to ignore distractions (Posner & Petersen, 1990). Thus, executive functioning is necessary for success in every aspect of schooling from behavioral regulation to problem solving. In addition to being a strong predictor of emotional and behavioral regulation in the classroom, executive functioning also predicts reading and mathematics skills (Gathercole, Pickering, Knight, & Stegmann, 2004).

Executive functioning and reading. Studies with preschoolers and kindergarteners show that executive functioning is also associated with reading ability (Blair & Razza, 2007; Brock et al., 2009; McClelland et al., 2007; Neuenschwander, Röthlisberger, Cimeli, & Roebers, 2012). Blair and Razza (2007) examined the relations between executive functions and early literacy in 41 low-income kindergarteners. They found that children's performance on a peg-tapping task requiring inhibitory control during preschool predicted letter knowledge but not phonemic awareness during kindergarten.

Bull, Espy, & Weibe (2008) investigated longitudinal associations between shortterm memory, working memory, and executive function in children from preschool to third grade. They found that shifting and inhibitory control abilities uniquely predicted reading performance. Similarly, Neuenschwander et al. (2012) investigated the relations between executive functions such as updating, inhibition, and shifting and reading test scores. They found that executive functions in kindergarteners and first graders uniquely predicted their reading performance on standardized tests of achievement one year later.

Thus executive functioning seems to play a role in the development of reading skills during early schooling.

Executive functioning and mathematics. Executive functioning contributes to the development of mathematics skills (Bull & Scerif, 2001; Bull et al., 2008; Clark, Pritchard, & Woodward, 2010; Espy, McDiarmid, Cwik, Stalets, Hamby, & Senn, 2004; Mazzocco & Kover, 2007; Van der Ven, Kroesbergen, Boom, & Leseman, 2012). The core components of executive functioning include working memory, set shifting, and inhibition (Miyake et al., 2000). Working memory and inhibition seem to be the most related to mathematical ability (Bull & Scerif, 2001). Espy and colleagues (2004) investigated the contribution of executive function to emergent mathematic skills in preschool children. They assessed the working memory, inhibitory control, shifting abilities, and arithmetic skills of 96 preschool children. They observed robust relations between working memory, inhibitory control, and early arithmetic skills even after controlling for child age, maternal education, and child vocabulary. When components of executive functioning were examined separately, only inhibitory control made a significant unique contribution to early arithmetic, suggesting that inhibitory control may be an especially important cognitive prerequisite for early mathematics. This finding is consistent with that of other studies, which have highlighted the importance of inhibitory control, but not attention, for early mathematics ability (Blair & Razza, 2007; Espy et al., 2004).

Longitudinal associations between these aspects of executive functioning and mathematics have also been found (Bull et al., 2008; Van der ven et al., 2012). Van der ven et al. (2012) investigated associations between executive functions such as inhibition,

shifting, and updating, and mathematics skills from grades one through two. Updating, which is a component of working memory, represents the ability to manipulate and update information temporarily stored in working memory. Van der ven et al. (2012) found that updating scores during first grade predicted gains in mathematics scores across the two years of schooling. Thus the current study will explore a composite of working memory and inhibitory control as a mediator of the relation between parenting and academic achievement.

HARP and Executive Functioning

There is evidence that many of the previously mentioned HARP practices may influence executive functioning as well as academic outcomes (Bernier, Carlson, & Whipple, 2010; Bull & Scerif, 2001; Bull et al., 2008; Clark et al., 2010; Espy et al., 2004; Hughes & Ensor, 2009; Mazzocco & Kover, 2007; Vallotton & Ayoub, 2011; Van der Ven et al., 2012). The following section describes research on the relations between specific aspects of HARP and executive functioning.

Warmth and executive functioning. Although research has mostly examined maternal warmth in relation to emotional self-regulation, warmth also has implications for children's executive functioning. Research shows that children with warm parents are better able to regulate their arousal, and direct their attention selectively than children with harsh and insensitive parents (Bernier et al., 2010). Because of these positive relations with executive functioning, children may also benefit more from interactions with their parents by internalizing rules and guidance (Bernier et al., 2010).

Routines and executive functioning. Although no studies have examined the relation between executive functioning and family routines, there is reason to believe that

having routines would be beneficial for executive functioning. Research shows that chaos, or the extreme lack of family routines, is detrimental to executive functioning (Hughes & Ensor, 2009). Hughes and Ensor (2009) found that level of family chaos measured when children were two years old was significantly associated with children's executive functioning at age four. Family chaos was associated with a lack of improvement in executive functioning between ages two and four (Hughes & Ensor, 2009). This finding shows the potentially negative impact that a disorganized and unpredictable environment may have on children's abilities to remember, plan, and execute goal directed responses, as well as, to suppress impulsive responses.

Reading activities and executive functioning. Literacy activities require higher order thinking skills implicated in executive functioning. As discussed above, having enhanced language skills predicts improved self-regulation because language is needed in order to express wants and needs and to consciously regulate behavior (Vallotton & Ayoub, 2011). Although no research has explored whether doing literacy activities at home improves children's executive functioning skills, the correlation between literacy and executive functioning suggests that doing literacy activities may foster executive functioning.

Mathematics activities and executive functioning. Executive functioning is highly related to mathematics achievement (Bull & Scerif, 2001; Bull et al., 2008; Clark et al., 2010; Espy et al., 2004; Mazzocco & Kover, 2007; Van der Ven et al., 2012). In order to successfully complete mathematics problems, children must engage their cognitive reasoning abilities to consider different solutions. In addition, in order to solve problems, children must hold information in working memory and shift their attention

between aspects of equations (Blair & Razza, 2007). Thus, it is likely that engaging in mathematics activities will increase children's executive functioning because of the problem solving skills required.

Racial/Ethnic and Cultural Considerations

Although research shows that warmth, routines, reading and mathematics activities may enhance self-regulation, executive functioning, and academic outcomes for White children (Collins et al., 2000; Morrison & Cooney, 2002), we cannot assume that the same parent behaviors will affect children from different racial/ethnic backgrounds in the same way. Factors related to culture and racial/ethnic development may influence parent socialization behaviors and child responses to those behaviors (García Coll et al., 1996; Raver, 2004; Trommsdorff & Cole, 2011). According to the 2010 Census, the four largest racial/ethnic groups in the U.S. were White (72.4%), Latino (16.3%), Black (12.6%), and Asian (4.8%; Humes, Jones, & Ramirez, 2011). The current study will explore levels of HARP and its components among these four racial/ethnic groups and will replicate mediation models separately in each ethnic group. I will use the race/ethnic categories of "Asian", "Black", "White", and "Latino" to refer to four groups of children who were identified by their parents as falling into a single race/ethnic category during the kindergarten year of the ECLS-K 2011. Analyses of within-group variance and analyses including Native American/Alaskan Native, Hawaiian Native/Pacific Islander racial/ethnic groups, and of individuals belonging to two or more racial/ethnic groups are equally important but are not included in this study. The racial ethnic comparisons in this paper will shed light on whether HARP, as a construct, is similar across groups, and whether patterns of association differ with respect to race/ethnicity.

Race/Ethnicity and Academic Outcomes

Research examining academic achievement gaps has shown significant variation in the reading and mathematics scores of children from these racial/ethnic groups (Chatterji, 2006; Reardon & Galindo, 2009; Reardon, 2013; Reardon, Valentino, & Shores, 2012; Reardon, Greenberg, Kalogrides, Shores, & Valentino, 2013; Wang, 2008). Ethnic group comparisons of elementary school children show that, on average, Black and Latino children score lower than White and Asian children on reading and mathematics (Chatterji, 2006; Martinez, 2012; Reardon & Galindo, 2009; Reardon et al., 2012; Wang, 2008). Moreover, researchers have attributed at least some of the differences in child achievement between racial/ethnic groups to "out-of-school" factors such as parenting and the availability of academically relevant materials and experiences (Brooks-Gunn & Markman, 2005; Cheadle, 2008; Huntsinger & Jose, 2009; Pearce, 2006; Sonnenschein & Galindo, 2015).

Race/Ethnicity and HARP

The components of HARP have been shown to differ based on race/ethnicity (Brooks-Gunn & Markman, 2005; Huntsinger & Jose, 2009; Keels, 2009; Rao, McHale, & Pearson, 2003). Levels of maternal warmth (Ispa et al., 2004), family routines, (Neumark-Sztainer, Hannan, Story, Croll, & Perry, 2003) and cognitive stimulation (Bradley, Corwyn, McAdoo, & Coll, 2001; Brooks-Gunn & Markman, 2005) vary with culture and race/ethnicity, after controlling for socio-economic status. Sociocultural research suggests that parents from different racial/ethnic groups offer their children different types of exposure to academic and cognitively stimulating experiences (Garcia Coll et al., 1996). Thus, it is important to understand what experiences Asian, Black,

Latino, and White parents provide for their children because these differences may affect child outcomes (Super & Harkness, 2002).

Research suggests that Black parents may be more authoritarian (more controlling and less warm) than White parents (Baumrind, 1972; Baumrind, 1997; Hashima & Amato, 1994; McGroder, 2000). However, the authoritarian style may lead to relatively more adaptive outcomes among Black youth (Baumrind, 1997; Brody & Flor, 1998; Costello, Keeler, & Angold, 2001; Dodge, Pettit, & Bates, 1994; Kilgore, Snyder, & Lentz, 2000; McLoyd, 1990). It is important to note that these findings cannot be properly interpreted without considering context. Environmental stressors, such as dangerous neighborhoods, where Black families are more likely to live than White families (Le, Ceballo, Chao, Hill, Murry, & Pinderhughes, 2008), may require parenting that uses more control (Brody & Flor, 1998; Garcia Coll, Meyer, & Brillon, 1995). Consistent with these findings, "no nonsense parenting" emerged in the literature to reflect a parenting style similar to authoritarian with relatively higher levels control and moderate (not low) warmth (Brody & Flor, 1998; Young, 1974). No nonsense parenting has been associated with more youth independence and assertiveness and increased cognitive and social competence in low-income Black youth (Brody & Flor, 1998).

In keeping with Confucian values, Asian parents often highly emphasize the importance of their children's educational success (Luo, Tamis-LeMonda, & Song 2013) because children's academic performance is seen as a measure of good parenting. Thus, Asian parents, and Chinese parents in particular, often invest a lot of time in the active training or systematic instruction of children for educational and social success (Chao, 2001; Huntsinger & Jose, 2009; Pomerantz, Ng, Cheung, & Qu, 2014). Research shows

that Chinese parents also place great importance on children's grades (Hidalgo, Siu, & Epstein, 2004) and emphasize the value of effort rather than innate talent (Stevenson et al., 1990). Asian parents also appear to place special value on providing direct academic instruction in the home (Chao, 1994; Huntsinger & Jose, 2009). Chao (1994) examined White and Chinese immigrant parents' ideologies regarding direct academic instruction, finding that Chinese immigrant parents' scored significantly higher on direct academic instruction ideologies. Thus, guided academic and intellectual stimulation appears to be something practiced by Asian families more often than by Black and Latino families. Some research also suggests that Asian parents may express warmth through fulfilling children's physical needs rather than through positive expressiveness and praise. Cheah, Li, Zhou, Yamamoto, and Leung, (2015) found that although White and Chinese immigrant mother's perceived expressing warmth to their children to be similarly important, Chinese immigrant mothers reported expressing less warmth toward their children. In addition, they found that Chinese and European American mothers differed in the ways they expressed warmth. Chinese immigrant mothers highlighted the importance of expressing warmth through meeting children's fundamental needs. They also reported that one of the outcomes of warmth is obedience and that helping their children develop self-control was a good way of expressing warmth. Thus Asian parents may think about and express warmth differently than White middle-class families.

Latino parents also greatly value education and believe that it is essential for prosperity. This is especially true of Latino immigrant parents who often come to the U.S. to gain access to a better education for their children (Olmeda, 2003; Reese, 2002; Suárez-Orozco & Suárez-Orozco, 2001). Latino parents have high expectations for their
children's educational attainment, and often focus on motivating their children to succeed by discussing gifts and sacrifices (Ceballo, Maurizi, Suarez, & Aretakis, 2014; Hill & Torres, 2010). For example, Latino parents may try to get their children motivated to succeed in school by telling them about the sacrifices they have made for their education, by giving advice, and by providing moral support (Azmitia, Cooper, & Brown, 2009; Ramos, 2014). However, research has not yet addressed whether Latino parents use the more traditional forms of home-based involvement documented with White parents in addition to motivational strategies.

Cheadle (2008) found racial/ethnic differences in the extent to which parents practiced guided academic stimulation at home, such that White parents were more likely to have children participating in extracurricular activities, to invest in educational materials, and to be more involved with school than Black, Latino, or Asian parents. Further, the extent to which parents invested in guided academic and intellectual stimulation was positively related to children's mathematics skills at kindergarten entry, and was a significant mediator of socioeconomic and racial/ethnic disparities in child reading and mathematics scores. Cheadle and Amato (2010) also found that Black and Latino families were less likely to provide cognitively stimulating activities for their children. Similarly, Bradley, Corwyn, McAdoo, & Garcia Coll (2001) found that Black and Latino families were more likely than White and Asian families to report having no books at home and less likely to read to their children three or more times per week. Brooks-Gunn and Markman's (2005) review of the literature on ethnic differences in parental involvement related to schooling shows that Black and Latino parents are less likely to read to their children every day than White and Asian parents. Black and Latino

families, on average, have fewer reading materials in the home (Bradley et al., 2001; Brooks-Gunn & Markman, 2005). In addition, Sonnenschein and Galindo (2015) found significant variability in the home learning environments of Black, Latino, and White kindergarteners participating in the ECLS-K (1998-1999). White children participated in reading, general learning activities, and the use of learning tools more frequently than Black and Latino children. Among Black and Latino families, Black parents reported that their children had higher exposure to general learning activities.

The effects of HARP on academic achievement may differ across racial/ethnic groups (Bae, Hopkins, Gouze, & Lavigne, 2014; Bean, Bush, McKenry, & Wilson, 2003; Darling & Steinberg, 1993; Desimone, 1999; Dornbusch, Ritter, Leiderman, Roberts, & Fraleigh, 1987; Hill et al., 2004). For example, Dornbusch (1987) found that adolescent reported authoritative parenting style was significantly related to academic achievement among White adolescents but was not significantly associated with Black adolescents' gains in academic achievement. In addition, LeCuyer, Swanson, Cole, & Kitzman (2011) investigated the effects of maternal attitudes and limit-setting strategies on children's self-regulation (i.e. compliance) in Black and European American dyads. They found that race/ethnicity moderated the association between maternal authoritarian attitudes and children's compliance, such that higher authoritarian attitudes predicted lower compliance in European American children and higher compliance in Black families (LeCuyer et al., 2011).

Although there is evidence for differing relations between parenting behaviors and child outcomes across racial/ethnic groups, research suggests that race/ethnicity is not a significant moderator of the relations between the parents' home-based practices,

self-regulation, and academic outcomes (Li-Grining, 2007; Moilanen, Shaw, Dishion, Gardner, & Wilson, 2010). Instead, parental influence on self-regulation functions in the same way across Black, Latino, and White families when using nationally representative datasets (Raver, Gershoff, & Aber, 2007). These findings also suggest that self-regulation plays the same role in the academic outcomes of children from many diverse racial/ethnic groups.

The current study will examine mean levels of parenting behaviors (HARP) in order to create a full picture of parenting practices across diverse groups in the United States. In addition, due to the evidence that parenting varies across racial/ethnic groups, it is important to understand the effects of different constellations of parenting practices on self-regulation, executive functioning, and academics. Thus, separate analyses will be examined for each racial/ethnic group in this sample to understand whether mechanisms of parental influence on self-regulation and academic outcomes differ or remain stable across groups.

The Current Study

Although researchers have investigated the relations between parents' home based practices, self-regulation, executive function, and academic outcomes, several gaps still remain in the existing literature. First, no studies have explored whether self-regulation and executive functioning mediate the relation between parents home based practices and children's reading and mathematics skills in kindergarten. Second, research has often used the terms self-regulation and executive functioning interchangeably, when, in fact, they represent different constructs and different measurements. Due to the fact that selfregulation and executive functioning are often grouped together in research or examined

in separate and non-comparable studies, their differential relations with children's reading and mathematics outcomes have not yet been explored. Third, although some studies have examined the mediating effects of self-regulation on the relation between parenting and achievement (e.g. Li-Grining & Haas, 2010) in particular racial/ethnic groups, no studies have examined how the effects of HARP may differ across the four largest racial/ethnic groups in the United States. Finally, children develop the most essential self-regulatory and executive functioning skills during the first five years of life (Blair, 2002; Florez, 2011). However, much research on achievement gaps and selfregulation related to learning has been conducted on older children (e.g. Evans & Rosenbaum, 2008; Reardon, Valentino, & Shores, 2012). Thus, it is important to examine associations between HARP, self-regulation, executive functioning, and children's math and reading in Kindergarten. Drawing from the parental involvement factors identified by Morrison and Cooney (2002) and related research (Bradley & Caldwell, 2001; Griffin & Morrison, 1997; Pomerantz et al., 2007) the current study will examine the effects of warmth, family routines, reading, mathematics activities on kindergarteners 'self-regulation, executive functioning, reading and mathematics scores across the four major racial/ethnic groups in the U.S. (e.g. Black, Asian American, Latino, and White) (Humes et al., 2011).

Aims & Hypotheses

Aim 1. Evaluate the extent to which self-regulation and executive functioning mediate the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores in kindergarten when controlling for the effects of race/ethnicity, child gender, child age, SES, speaking a non-English language at home, and having non-parental care.

Hypothesis 1. Both self-regulation and executive functioning will mediate the relation between HARP and kindergarteners' reading and mathematics skills.

Aim 2. Explore mean levels of HARP components (e.g. warmth, routines, reading and mathematics activities) across Asian, Black, Latino, and White families in order to gain greater understanding of the home environments of U.S. kindergarteners. Previous research shows that direct instruction and engagement in reading and mathematics activities at home are more likely to be a part of White and Asian families' HARP practices (Bradley, Corwyn, McAdoo, & Garcia Coll, 2001; Brooks-Gunn & Markman, 2005; Sonnenschein & Galindo, 2015). However, research has not shown consistent ethnic differences in family routines and warmth.

Hypothesis 2. White families will report higher levels of reading and mathematics activities at home.

Aim 3. Investigate whether self-regulation and executive functioning mediate the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores in each ethnic group.

Hypothesis 3. Research shows that the associations between self-regulation and parenting are similar in Black, Latino, and White children (Raver et al., 2007). Thus self-regulation and executive functioning will mediate the relation between parenting and reading and mathematics skills in Asian, Black, Latino, and White children.

CHAPTER 2 METHOD

Sample

The data for the current study came from the Early Childhood Longitudinal Study, Kindergarten Class of 2010-11, which is a nationally representative dataset (ECLS-K: 2011; U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, 2013). The ECLS-K base year kindergarten child-level data file contains data for approximately 18,170 children. Each child record contains data from multiple respondents including the child, parents/guardians, teachers, and non-parental care providers.

The sample for the current study was restricted to Asian, Black, Latino, and White children, the four largest racial/ethnic groups in the United States (Humes et al., 2011), and to children who were first time kindergartners in 2010. In order to be included in the analytic sample, children needed to have valid data for both fall and spring reading and mathematics assessments. The final sample for this study included approximately 14,080 children. Analyses focused on child-level data collected from parents, teachers, and children in the fall and spring of kindergarten. Demographic characteristics of the study are described below in Table 1.

	Frequency % (N)
Male	50.8 (7,130)
Female	49.2 (6,900)
Asian	8.1 (1,130)
Black	13.7 (1,940)
Latino	25.8 (3,640)
White	52.4 (7,370)
Non-English language spoken at home	26.9 (3,190)
Non-parental child care	43.6 (5,120)

Table 1.Demographic Information for Kindergarten Children

According to the U.S. Census Bureau (2014) the United States is 77.4% White, 13.2% Black or African American, 5.4% Asian, and 17.4% Hispanic or Latino. Thus, this sample of ECLS-K data is somewhat representative of the national ethnic concentration of the U.S. However, the creators oversampled Asian participants in order to ensure that the sample included enough such children to be able to make accurate estimates for these students as groups (Torangeau et al., 2012). In 2011, approximately 22% of children in the U.S. between the ages of 5-17 spoke a language other than English at home (U.S. Census Bureau, 2011) In terms of non-parental child care, the U.S. census reported that in 2011, 32.9 % of preschoolers attended non-relative care (Laughlin, 2013). **Measures**

HARP. A HARP composite was created to examine the overall frequency of warmth, routines, and reading and mathematics activities in the home. The composite

score was composed of the mean of parent responses to all components of HARP (see Table 2 for item descriptions and reliabilities). Indices of warmth, routines, and reading and mathematics activities were also constructed by calculating the mean of parent responses for cases in which there were valid data for at least one of the targeted questions. Given that metrics for many of the questions used different scales, item scores within each index were standardized before the creation of composites.

Warmth. The parental warmth index was composed of four questions that asked parents to evaluate statements about the extent to which (*true, mostly true, somewhat true, not at all true*) the child and she/he had warm and close times together, the amount of affection shown to the child, and the extent to which the parent felt that the child liked him or her (see Table 2 for item descriptions and reliabilities).

Family routines. The family routines index was composed of five items which asked parents how many days per week the family ate breakfast together, had breakfast at a regular time, ate the evening meal together, had the evening meal at a regular time, and whether the child had a regular bedtime (yes/no) (see Table 2 for item descriptions and reliabilities).

Reading and mathematics activities. The reading and mathematics activities index consisted of seven questions which asked parents about activities such as reading books, telling stories, singing songs, practicing reading and writing numbers with their child, etc. Parents indicated how often in a typical week a family member engaged in the focal activities with the child (*not at all, once or twice a week, three to six times a week, and everyday*) (see Table 2 for item descriptions and reliabilities).

Self-regulation. Self-regulation was assessed with the Approaches to Learning (ATL) scale and the self-control subscale of the Social Skills Rating System (SSRS; Gresham & Elliot, 1990). Scores on these two scales were averaged to create the self-regulation composite score. ATL involves the ability to voluntarily manage attention, behaviors, and emotions in adaptive ways (Li-Grining et al., 2010). Teachers and parents reported how often (1 = never to 4 = very often) children kept belongings organized, wanted to learn new things, worked independently, adapted to changes in routine, exhibited persistence, paid attention, and followed rules (Tourangeau et al., 2012). The same ATL items were administered in the fall and spring of kindergarten. Reliability was good (teacher scale α =.91 fall, .91 spring;; parent scale, α = .72 fall, .70 spring;; Tourangeau et al., 2012).

Parent and teacher-rated self-control scores from the fall of kindergarten were also examined. Mean scores on these items were used to calculate children's self-control scores. Scores range from 1-4, with higher scores indicating that the child exhibited self-control more often (Teacher scale α =.81, parent scale, α =.73; Tourangeau et al., 2012).

Executive functioning. The mean of children's performance scores on two direct cognitive assessments was used to assess executive functioning. Cognitive assessments in the ECLS-K: 2011 measured cognitive flexibility and working memory. To measure cognitive flexibility, children were administered the Dimensional Change Card Sort (DCCS) (Zelazo, 2006). The DCCS asks children to sort 22 picture cards into one of two trays according to different rules. Each card shows a picture of either a red rabbit or a blue boat. The sorting trays are marked with these pictures as well. Children were first asked to sort the cards by color and then by shape. If the child correctly sorted four of the

six cards by shape, the child moved on to the much more difficult "border game" where a third sorting rule was introduced. Cards with a black border had to be sorted by color. However, if the card did not have a black border, the child had to sort the cards by shape.

Following the DCCS, children were administered the Numbers Reversed task (Mather & Woodcock, 2001). In this task, they were asked to repeat an increasingly long series of orally presented numbers backwards to the interviewer. If children responded incorrectly to several items in a row, the task ended. Spanish-speaking children completed the full executive function assessment in Spanish. In order to retain scoring procedures used in the original administration, children's standard scores on the DCCS and Numbers Reversed task were averaged to form the composite used in this study. For this reason, reliability coefficients for this composite could not be calculated.

Reading. Children completed a reading assessment focusing primarily on basic reading skills, including print familiarity, letter recognition, beginning and ending sounds, and recognition of common words. The assessment was developed in consultation with child development, education, and content area experts (Tourangeau et al., 2012). Reliability for the reading assessment was .95 in the 2010-2011 year (Tourangeau et al., 2012).

Mathematics. The mathematics assessment measured conceptual knowledge, procedural knowledge, and problem solving. The assessment contained questions relating to number sense, properties, and operations; measurement; geometry and spatial sense; data analysis, statistics, and probability; and patterns, algebra, and functions. Reading and mathematics assessments were measured using IRT-based scores. For this type of score, the reliability of the overall ability estimate, theta, was based on the variance of

repeated estimates of theta for each individual child compared with total sample variance. The mathematics assessment had excellent reliability in the fall (α =.92) and spring (α =.94) of kindergarten (Tourangeau et al., 2012).

Race/ethnicity. The variable used to identify children's race/ethnicity was a single race/ethnicity composite derived from data collected in the ECLS-K 2011 parent interviews. Parents were asked to classify their child's racial and ethnic group membership. They first were asked to identify whether their child was Hispanic, then to . select one or more races for their child. These variables were combined to yield composite race/ethnicity categories of "White, not Hispanic," "Black or African American, not Hispanic," "Hispanic, race specified," "Hispanic, no race specified," "Asian, not Hispanic," "Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander, not Hispanic," "American Indian or Alaska Native, not Hispanic," and "more than one race specified, not Hispanic." In the ECLS-K 2011, children are considered Hispanic if a parent indicated that child's ethnicity was Hispanic regardless of whether a race was identified and what that race was.

The following analyses use data for children who fall into four of these categories, labeled "Asian, not Hispanic," "Black or African American, not Hispanic," "Hispanic," and "White, not Hispanic." For the purposes of the current study, these groups will be referred to as "Asian," "Black," "Latino," and "White." At times, race/ethnicity was also used as a covariate.

Covariates. Child gender, child age, non-English language spoken at home, nonparental child-care, fall reading/mathematics scores, and SES may be associated with the variables of interest in this study (Bialystok, 2015; Bialystok, Luk, Peets, & Yang, 2010;

Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008; Dauber, Alexander, & Entwisle, 1993; Diamond, 2013; Hinshaw, 1992; Lee & Burkam, 2002; McCoy & Reynolds, 1999; Stein, Malmberg, Leach, Barnes, Sylva, & the FCCC Team, 2012; Yamauchi & Leigh, 2011). Therefore, they were included as covariates.

Child gender. On average, boys earn lower grades and have greater problems with behavior in the school environment than do girls (Dauber, Alexander, & Entwisle, 1993; McCoy & Reynolds, 1999). These differences are especially pronounced among low-income children (Hinshaw, 1992). Due to the fact that this study involved the examination of relations between child behavior and achievement, it was necessary to control for child gender. The child gender variable used for this study was the gender reported by parents during the fall 2010 parent interview.

Child age. The variable selected to represent child age was child age at assessment. There was significant variability in child age at assessment. Executive functioning and self-regulatory skills develop rapidly during kindergarten (see Diamond, 2013 for review);; therefore, it is important to control for children's age.

Non-English language spoken at home. Speaking two or more languages may be positively associated with executive functioning abilities, due to the increased need to code-switch between languages, which requires greater attention, inhibitory control, and cognitive flexibility (Bialystok, 2015; Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008). In contrast, speaking a language other than English at home, when attending a school where English is the instructional language has been associated with lower vocabulary scores in elementary school (Bialystok, Luk, Peets, & Yang, 2010) Thus, analyses controlled for speaking a non-English language at home.

Socioeconomic status (SES). Children from low-income families enter school with lower mean academic skills, and the gap tends to widen as children advance through school (Lee & Burkam, 2002). Poverty may also influence HARP through its association with environmental noise and chaos, which, in turn, are associated with lower school achievement (Hanscombe et al., 2011). Long- term exposure to stressors associated with a low-income environment may place high demands on children's ability to regulate their reactions to stress, which may decrease the efficiency of brain regions associated with self-regulatory skills (Evans, 2003; Ursache, Blair, & Raver, 2012).

According to the ECLS-K manual, the continuous socioeconomic status (SES) variable was computed using household level data from parents' fall 2010 (or spring 2011 interviews if fall data was unavailable; Torangeau et al., 2013). Five components were used to create the SES variable: the parent or guardian's education level, secondary caregiver's education level, the primary caregiver's occupational prestige score, the secondary caregiver's occupational prestige score, and household income. The vast majority of parents' education data were collected in fall of 2010. Education information was collected in spring of 2011 only for those who were fall 2010 non-respondents. Parent's occupation data were collected in fall of 2010. Household income data were collected in spring of 2011. Parents were asked to report household income to the nearest \$1,000 (exact income) and by a broad range (\$25,000 or less or more than \$25,000). Not all parents provided complete information on all parts of the SES composite. In the ECLS-K 2011, missing values were imputed for the SES components before computing the SES composite.

Non-parental child care. Research shows that non-parental child care has a small but significant association with child development (Stein et al., 2012; Yamauchi & Leigh, 2011). Some studies show that children who spend more time in non-parental child care have more behavioral problems, especially hyperactivity (NICHD ECCRN, 2003; Stein et al., 2012; Yamauchi & Leigh, 2011). For example, a study by the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, Early Child Care Research Network (2003) examined the relations between time spent in non-maternal care and children's problem behavior, finding that he more time children spent in child care in the first 4.5 years of life, the more externalizing behavior and conflict with adults they presented in kindergarten. Others have found that non-parental child care is not related to behavioral issues and is positively associated with improved cognitive skills (NICHD ECCRN, 1998). Thus, non-parental child care may influence self-regulation, executive functioning, and academic outcomes. As such, analyses also controlled for the whether or not children received non-parental child care prior to or during kindergarten.

Table 2.

Component (a)	Item
	Child and I have warm, close times together
Warmth	Child likes me
$(\alpha = .68)$	Always show child love
	Express affection
	# Days eat breakfast together
Routines	# Days child eats breakfast at regular time
$(\alpha = .55)$	# Days eat dinner together
	# Days eat dinner regular time
	Child has regular bedtime
	Frequency read outside of school
Reading and Mathematics	Frequency look at picture books outside school
Activities	Frequency read outside of school
$(\alpha = .71)$	How often reads picture books
	How often you all sing songs
	How often you tell stories
	Read books to child
	How often practice reading and writing numbers

HARP Items and Components ($\alpha = .70$)

Procedure

Children's mathematics and reading skills were individually assessed in the spring of kindergarten in their schools. Children were initially given a 20-item routing test to determine the appropriate difficulty level of assessments to follow. Teachers completed self-administered questionnaires during the spring of kindergarten to evaluate child approaches to learning and self-control. Parents were interviewed concerning the home environment, as well as child approaches to learning and self-control, typically over the phone but in some cases in person, in the fall and spring of the children's kindergarten year. Child executive functioning was assessed directly using the DCCS and Numbers Reversed tasks in the fall and spring of kindergarten.

Data Analysis

Approximately 14,080 cases were suitable for inclusion in the analysis. An alpha level of .05 was used to test for significance. In order to adjust for nonresponse bias, sampling weights were applied to the data. Specifically, student level weight W12P0 was used to adjust for nonresponses associated with either fall or spring kindergarten parent interviews.

Preliminary analyses. The assumption of normality was explored in this data set using regression diagnostics. Bivariate associations were conducted to check for multicollinearity and to examine relations between variables, as multicollinearity might be problematic in regression and mediation analyses. If multicollinearity appeared, some variables may have been removed from the final mediation and ANCOVA analyses. Primary analyses. A series of multiple mediation models and one-way analyses of covariance (ANCOVAs) were conducted to explore the relations between key variables and differences in key variables across ethnic groups.

Aim 1. Evaluate the extent to which self-regulation and executive functioning mediate the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores in kindergarten when controlling for the effects of race/ethnicity, child gender, child age, SES, speaking a non-English language at home, and having non-parental care.

Hypothesis 1. Both self-regulation and executive functioning will mediate the relation between HARP and kindergarteners' reading and mathematics skills. Two parallel multiple mediator models (Preacher & Hayes, 2008) were tested to determine whether the effect of HARP on reading and mathematics was mediated by self-regulation and executive functioning (see Figure 1). Analyses were conducted using SPSS version

22.0 (IBM Corp., 2013) and PROCESS macro for SPSS (Hayes, 2013). Indirect effect testing was conducted using bias corrected bootstrap confidence intervals in PROCESS (Hayes, 2013).

Aim 2. Explore mean levels of HARP components (e.g. warmth, routines, reading and mathematics activities) across Asian, Black, Latino, and White families in order to gain greater understanding of the home environments of U.S. kindergarteners.

Hypothesis 2. White and families will report higher levels of reading and mathematics activities at home. A series of ANCOVA's were conducted to determine whether mean levels of overall HARP and HARP components varied between Asian, Black, Latino, and White racial/ethnic groups, controlling for socioeconomic status, child gender, child age, non-parental child care, non-English language spoken at home, and fall reading/mathematics scores.

Aim 3. Investigate whether self-regulation and executive functioning, respectively, mediate the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores in each racial/ethnic group.

Hypothesis 3. Self-regulation and executive functioning would mediate the relation between parenting and reading and mathematics skills in Asian, Black, Latino, and White children. Four parallel multiple mediator models were tested, wherein, self-regulation and executive functioning mediated the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores, controlling for socioeconomic status, child gender, child age, non-parental child care, non-English language spoken at home, and fall reading/mathematics scores.

CHAPTER 3 RESULTS

Preliminary Analyses

Examinations of normality plots revealed that all data were approximately normal. Examination of diagnostic test statistics showed that all skewness and kurtosis statistics were in the acceptable range of skewness less than three and kurtosis less than seven (West, Finch, & Curran, 1995). Variance inflation factors were calculated to check for multicollinearity. Kutner, Nachtsheim, & Neter (2004) have proposed the cut-off of 10 for acceptable variance inflation factor (VIF) estimates. None of the independent variables obtained VIF's greater than 10;; therefore, no multicollinearity issues were indicated. Basic descriptive data for and correlations between key variables are presented below in Tables 3 and 4.

The ECLS-K publication guidelines prohibit the printing of degrees of freedom and require that all sample size estimates be rounded to the nearest ten to protect confidentiality of data. The results shared below reflect these requirements.

Table 3.

Descriptive Statistics for Key Variables

		Ν	Range	Min	Max	М	SD
Child A	Age at Spring Assessment	13,740	43.80	45.47	89.27	68.14	4.23
Fall Reading IRT Score		13,640	76.348	6.235	82.583	34.554	11.798
Fall Math IRT Score		13,590	69.575	5.333	74.908	29.250	10.784
Spring	Reading IRT Score	13,440	74.515	5.882	80.397	49.353	11.778
Spring Math IRT Score		13,410	67.753	5.331	73.084	41.987	11.110
HARP		12,780	4.850	-2.630	2.220	-0.006	0.470
	Warmth	10,120	6.260	-5.800	0.450	0.001	0.710
	Routines	10,530	3.730	-2.930	0.810	0.008	0.594
	Reading and Mathematics Activities	11,850	3.720	-2.790	0.920	0.001	0.637
Self-Regulation		14,070	5.030	-3.100	1.930	-0.017	0.684
Executive Functioning		13,890	11.740	-1.830	9.920	-0.003	0.318

Note. Indices of HARP, Warmth, Routines, Reading and Mathematics Activities, Self-Regulation, Executive Functioning were standardized.

Table 4.

Pearson Correlations between Key Variables

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)	(11)	(12)	(13)
(1) HARP	1											
(2) Child Age	.007	1										
(3) Child Sex	.100**	075**	1									
(4) Non-English Language	.047**	.031**	019	1								
(5) Child Ethnicity	193**	140**	.019	194**	1							
(6) SES	.199**	.005	.003	015	121**	1						
(7) Non-parental Child Care	055**	030**	.002	.019	.015	.013	1					
(8) Fall Reading	.175**	.167**	.066**	014	034**	.382**	.005	1				
(9) Fall Math	.148**	.252**	011	010	099**	.394**	.015	.768**	1			
(10) Self- Regulation	.267**	.090**	.232**	014	057**	.189**	048**	.326**	.343**	1		
(11) Executive Functioning	.155**	.004	.083**	.007	156**	.307**	.010	.501**	.587**	.293**	1	
(12) Spring Reading	.185**	.175**	.091**	023*	050**	.337**	.003	.798**	.707**	.371**	.535**	1
(13) Spring Math	.152**	.240**	001	008	116**	.363**	.006	.664**	.814**	.378**	.619**	.742**

Note. ** Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed). * Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed). Listwise N = 9,930

Primary Analyses

Self-regulation and executive functioning as mediators. The first aim of the present study was to evaluate whether self-regulation and executive functioning mediate the relation between HARP and children's mathematics and reading scores. I hypothesized that both self-regulation and executive functioning would significantly mediate the relation. To test this hypothesis, two parallel multiple mediator models were run using PROCESS macro for SPSS (Hayes, 2013). The results of the mediation analyses, which are discussed below, support my hypothesis.

For children's reading scores, HARP significantly predicted parent and teacher reported self-regulation (b = 0.27, t=20.43, p < .001) and children's scores on executive functioning assessments (b = 0.04, t= 3.13, p = .002) after controlling for socioeconomic status, child gender, child age, non-parental care, non-English language spoken at home, fall reading scores, and race/ethnicity.

In addition, self-regulation (b = 1.68, t = 14.24, p < .001) and executive functioning scores significantly predicted children's spring reading scores (b = 3.18, t = 24.96, p < .001) after controlling for the variables mentioned above. HARP directly predicted spring reading scores (b= 0.46, t = 2.93, p = .003) and indirectly predicted them through self-regulation (ab = 0.46, 95% CI: 0.38, 0.53) and executive functioning (ab = 0.12, 95% CI: 0.05, 0.21). PROCESS macro for SPSS automatically generates contrast estimates of the difference in magnitude between mediation effects using 1000 samples for bias corrected bootstrap 95% confidence intervals (Hayes, 2013). Comparisons of indirect effects showed that self-regulation was a significantly stronger mediator than executive functioning (ab = 0.33, 95% CI: 0.22, 0.45). For mathematics, HARP significantly predicted parent and teacher reported selfregulation (b = 0.27, t = 20.90, p < .001) and children's scores on executive functioning assessments (b = 0.04, t = 3.48, p < .001) after controlling for socioeconomic status, child gender, child age, non-parental care, non-English language spoken at home, fall mathematics scores, and race/ethnicity. In addition, self-regulation (b = 1.69, t = 15.74, p < .001) and executive functioning scores significantly predicted children's spring mathematics scores (b =3.87, t = 31.15, p < .001) after controlling for the variables mentioned above. HARP was not a significant direct predictor of mathematics scores (b = -0.10, t = -0.67, p = .502). However, HARP did indirectly predict spring mathematics scores through self-regulation (ab = 0.46, 95% CI: 0.39, 0.53) and executive functioning (ab = 0.15, 95% CI: 0.06, 0.24). Similarly to the model predicting reading scores, comparisons of indirect effects showed that self-regulation was a significantly stronger mediator of the relation between HARP and mathematics than executive functioning (ab = 0.31, 95% CI: 0.19, 0.43).

Racial/ethnic differences in HARP. The second aim of the present study was to explore mean levels of HARP and its components across racial/ethnic groups. To explore this aim, five ANCOVA's were conducted in order to compare levels of overall HARP, warmth, routines, and mathematics and reading activities across racial/ethnic groups. The Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons was used when interpreting p values. As discussed below, there was significant variability in levels of HARP, and its components, across ethnic groups. The means presented below represent estimated marginal means evaluated at mean levels of covariates.

I will first discuss racial/ethnic differences in the composite of parenting practices (HARP). Then I will describe variations in components of HARP. There was a significant effect of race/ethnicity on levels of HARP, after controlling for SES, child gender, child age, non-

English language spoken at home, and non-parental child care, F = 62.60, p < .001. Planned contrasts revealed that White parents (M = 0.092, SE = 0.008) engaged in HARP practices significantly more than Black (M = -0.003, SE = 0.014), Latino (M = -0.057, SE = 0.019), and Asian parents (M = -0.117, SE = 0.018), p < .001. In addition, Black parents engaged in significantly more HARP practices than Asian parents (p < .001). Race/ethnicity accounted for 2.6% of unique variance in HARP ($\Delta R^2 = .026$).

Warmth. There was a significant effect of race/ethnicity on levels of parental warmth, after controlling for SES, child gender, child age, non-English language spoken at home, and non-parental child care, F = 19.40, p < .001. Planned contrasts revealed that Black parents (M = 0.101, SE = 0.021) reported significantly more warmth than White (M = 0.042, SE = 0.011) (p = .020), Latino (M = -0.036, SE = 0.017), and Asian parents (M = -0.135, SE = 0.033). The differences in warmth between each ethnic group were statistically significant (p < .05). Race/ethnicity accounted for 0.6% of unique variance in parent-reported warmth ($\Delta R^2 = .006$).

Routines. There was a significant effect of race/ethnicity on frequency with which families reported daily routines, after controlling for SES, child gender, child age, non-English language spoken at home, and non-parental child care, F = 43.39, p < .001. White parents (M =0.098, SE = 0.015) had significantly more routines than Latino (M = -0.045, SE = 0.022), Asian (M = -0.074, SE = 0.024), and Black parents (M = -0.149, SE = 0.022, p < .001). In addition, Latino parents reported significantly more routines than Black parents (p = .004). Race/ethnicity accounted for 2.2% of unique variance in parent-reported routines ($\Delta R^2 = .022$).

Reading and mathematics. I hypothesized that White parents would report higher levels of reading and mathematics at home than parents of other ethnic groups. This hypothesis was supported, as White and Black parents reported the highest levels of mathematics and reading

activities. There was a significant effect of race/ethnicity on levels of reading and mathematics activities, after controlling for SES, child gender, child age, non-English language spoken at home, and non-parental child care, F = 28.51, p < .001. White (M = 0.100, SE = 0.010) and Black parents (M = 0.088, SE = 0.022) reported that their children engaged in reading and mathematics activities with similar frequency, and significantly more than Latino (M = -0.082, SE = 0.029) and Asian (M = -0.120, SE = 0.031) parents, p < .001. Latino and Asian parents did not differ significantly in levels of reading and mathematics activities in the home (p > .05). Race/ethnicity accounted for 1.6% of unique variance in parent-reported home-based reading and mathematics activities ($\Delta R^2 = .016$).

Self-regulation and executive functioning as mediators across ethnic groups. The third and final aim of the present study was to explore whether self-regulation and executive functioning mediate the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores in Asian, Black, Latino, and White families. It was hypothesized that self-regulation and executive functioning would mediate the relation between parenting and reading and mathematics skills in all four groups of children. The results partially support my hypothesis, showing that self-regulation functions as a mediator in all racial/ethnic groups (see Table 5). However, executive functioning was only a significant mediator of the relation between HARP and reading and mathematics for Latino children.

There were significant indirect effects of HARP on children's mathematics and reading scores through self-regulation, controlling for SES, child age, child sex, fall reading/mathematics scores, non-English language spoken at home, and non-parental child care in all racial/ethnic groups. Thus, the pattern of mediation was similar across groups for self-regulation. However,

executive functioning was only a significant mediator of the relation between HARP and reading and mathematics for Latino children (see Table 5).

Table 5.

Indirect Effects of HARP Through SR and EF Across Ethnic Groups

	Ethnicity	n	ab	SE	LLCI	ULCI
HARP € SR € Reading	Asian	730	0.31	0.15	0.05	0.66
	Black	1,210	0.44	0.12	0.26	0.72
	Latino	2,000	0.45	0.08	0.30	0.63
	White	6,020	0.51	0.05	0.40	0.63
HARP € EF € Reading	Asian	730	-0.03	0.16	-0.35	0.30
	Black	1,210	0.13	0.09	-0.03	0.34
	Latino	2,000	0.27	0.10	0.08	0.48
	White	6,020	0.05	0.05	-0.05	0.15
HARP € SR € Mathematics	Asian	730	0.24	0.12	0.05	0.53
	Black	1,210	0.37	0.10	0.21	0.60
	Latino	2,000	0.46	0.08	0.32	0.66
	White	6,010	0.52	0.05	0.43	0.63
HARP € EF € Mathematics	Asian	730	-0.13	0.14	-0.44	0.12
	Black	1,210	0.17	0.12	-0.01	0.41
	Latino	2,000	0.28	0.11	0.07	0.51
	White	6,010	0.10	0.06	-0.02	0.21

CHAPTER 4 DISCUSSION

The primary goal of the current study was to investigate the extent to which selfregulation and executive functioning mediated the relation between a composite of parent behaviors related to academic and regulatory outcomes (HARP) and children's math and reading scores in kindergarten, controlling for race/ethnicity and other demographic variables. Results showed that both self-regulation and executive functioning significantly mediated the relation between HARP and children's math and reading scores. In order to support the first research question, two secondary research questions investigated (1) the extent to which parent behaviors used to form the composite (HARP) varied by race/ethnicity, and (2) whether the mediating effects found in the first set of analyses could be replicated when examined separately in each racial/ethnic group. Results showed that HARP, and the parenting components that comprised it, varied significantly by race/ethnicity. However, self-regulation remained a significant mediator of the relation between HARP and children's math and reading scores across racial/ethnic groups.

SR & EF Mediate the Relation between HARP and Children's Math and Reading

This study makes an important contribution to the literature by showing that both selfregulation and executive functioning are significant mediators of the relation between parents' home based practices and children's mathematics and reading scores in kindergarten, after controlling for socioeconomic status, child gender, child age, non-parental care, non-English language spoken at home, fall reading scores, and race/ethnicity. These findings support the assumption that parenting is related to the development of children's self-regulation (Hofer, 1994; Kopp, 1982). More experimental research is needed to show causal effects. However, this finding suggests parents do not just influence children's academic outcomes directly by

increasing mathematics or reading skills. The things that parents do at home, such as providing warmth, routines, and mathematics and reading activities, are associated with children's self-regulation and executive functioning. And, through their relation with self-regulation and executive functioning, HARP practices influence children's mathematics and reading.

To my knowledge, no other studies have examined the respective mediating effects of executive functioning and self-regulation on the relation between parents' home based practices and children's reading and mathematics. The mediation analysis in this study was conducted using PROCESS macro for SPSS, which allows researchers to estimate comparisons of the magnitudes of indirect effects using bootstrap confidence intervals (Hayes, 2013). Comparisons of indirect effects showed that self-regulation was a significantly stronger mediator than executive functioning. This finding is difficult to interpret because very little is known about the antecedents of child executive functioning, aside from intrinsic factors like general cognitive functioning (e.g. Carlson et al., 2008; Hughes & Ensor, 2009). The difference in magnitude could be due to the fact that characteristics such as self-control and appropriate classroom behavior (self-regulation) are more emphasized by parents during early childhood than things that might be related to executive functioning such as complex problem solving. However, it may suggest that parents can influence behavioral self-regulation more easily than executive functioning.

Racial/Ethnic Differences in HARP

As the United States has become more diverse, researchers have called for studies of parenting and academic achievement to consider whether the practices and processes that we assume to be true for White middle-income children generalize to children who come from other ethnic and cultural backgrounds (e.g. Chao, 1994; Deater-Deckard, Dodge, Bates, & Pettit, 1996;

Steinberg, Dornbusch, & Brown, 1992). This study attempted to investigate whether homebased academic and regulatory practices (HARP) varied by race/ethnicity and whether the patterns of mediation discussed above were similar in Asian, Black, Latino, and White samples. The results show significant variability in levels of HARP across ethnic groups. White parents reportedly engaged in HARP practices significantly more than Black, Latino, and Asian parents, in that order. Black parents reportedly engaged in significantly more HARP practices than Asian parents. When individual HARP factors were examined, it became apparent that White parents reported relatively high levels of warmth, routines, and math and reading activities compared to parents of other race/ethnicities.

Parental warmth has been consistently associated with children's self-regulation and academic outcomes in Western cultures (Chen, Liu, & Li, 2000; Eisenberg, Cumberland, & Spinrad, 1998; Jennings et al., 2008). However, numerous studies have documented cultural differences in the amount of warmth and positive emotion that parents show to their children (Camras, Chen, Bakeman, Norris, & Cain, 2006; Ng, Pomerantz, & Lam, 2007). Some parents in this study reported more warmth than others. Black parents reported significantly more warmth than White, Latino, and Asian parents, in that order, and all ethnic groups significantly differed from each other. The fact that Black and White parents had the highest levels of warmth may suggest this study used a highly American or individualistic conception of warmth. In Asian and Latino populations, which often have higher concentrations of immigrants, parent-reported warmth was significantly lower. In an observational study of mother-toddler relationships, Ispa et al (2004) found that less acculturated Mexican American mothers show significantly less warmth than White mothers and more acculturated Mexican American mothers. Thus, there is some evidence that variations in warmth may be related to acculturation.

It is not surprising that Asian parents showed relatively low levels of warmth on this particular measure. The measure of warmth addressed the extent to which parents felt closeness and affection for children and the extent to which they displayed warmth through hugging, kissing, etc. Past studies have shown significant differences in parental warmth between Eastern and Western cultures. For example, Camras, Kolmodin, & Chen (2008) and Huntsinger & Jose (2009) both found that Chinese American mothers reported showing their children less warmth than European American mothers.

Many researchers have posited that these variations are due to differences in perceptions and practices of parental warmth in Asian (particularly Chinese) and European American cultures (Cheah, Li, Zhou, Yamamoto, & Leung, 2015; Wang & Chang, 2008). A recent study by Cheah and colleagues (2015) found that although White and Chinese immigrant mother's perceived expressing warmth to be similarly important, Chinese immigrant mothers reported expressing less warmth toward their children. In addition, they found that Chinese mothers thought of warm interactions as those in which they cared for children's fundamental needs, whereas European Americans expressed warmth through affection. These findings are consistent with the traditional Chinese cultural emphasis on interdependence between parents and children (Kagitcibasi, 2005) and providing children with constant care (Wu & Chao, 2005). Thus, more culturally sensitive measures of warmth may be needed to address this construct with Asian participants. At this time, however, no measures of warmth have been published that accurately represent maternal warmth in Asian and, in particular, Chinese immigrant, samples (Cheah et al., 2015).

Black parents in this study were shown to be particularly warm compared to other ethnic groups. This finding is at odds with other studies that have documented racial/ethnic differences

in maternal warmth and the amount of negative emotion (negative regard) shown towards children, with Black mothers being slightly less warm and more negative during caregiving interactions than White parents (Berlin, Brady-Smith, & Brooks-Gunn, 2002). This divergence from past findings may be due to the use of parent-report measures over observations of parent-child interactions. One recent study shows that parent's self-reported positive expressivity is not correlated with their observed positive affect (Chen et al., 2015). This finding may also reflect a change from past studies, which treated warmth control and physical punishment as part of the same scale (e.g. Greenberger & Chen, 1996). Black parent often report authoritarian practices in which they are simultaneously warm and controlling (Brody & Flor, 1998; Young, 1974). This study confirms that Black parents in the U.S. perceive themselves as being very warm towards their children.

Family routines are positively related to children's academic achievement and early cognitive ability (Brody & Flor, 1997; Budescu & Taylor, 2013; Ferretti & Bub, 2014; Fiese, 2002; Fiese, Eckert, & Spagnola, 2005; Seaton & Taylor, 2003; Taylor & Lopez, 2005). They are also associated with cooperation and compliance in preschoolers (Keltner, 1990) and overall self-regulatory skills (Kopp, 1982). Thus, having family routines may be an important aspect of preparing children for school. However, prior to this study no research investigated the extent to which parents in the four main ethnic groups in the U.S. reportedly engaged in mealtime and bedtime routines. Results of the current study showed that White parents reported significantly higher levels of family routines than Latino, Asian, and Black parents. In addition, Latino parents reported significantly higher levels of family routines than Black parents. This finding is interesting because prior studies have only examined family routines in Black and White families and have not compared routines across other races/ethnicities. Due to the high value placed on

family meals and regular bedtimes in White middle-income communities (Fulkerson, Neumark-Sztainer, & Story, 2006). It is not surprising that White parents reported the highest levels of family routines. In addition, the measure of routines used in this study only included bedtime and mealtime routines. Other forms of family routines that were not represented in the ECLS-K may be relevant for children's self-regulation. For example, families may have specific reading routines or attend certain community or religious events together (Serpell, Sonnenschein, Baker, & Ganapathy, 2002). Black parents reported the lowest levels of regular family meal and bedtime routines. This signals that these routines may not be a natural part of daily life for most Black families. As such, more research is needed to find routines that do occur in Black homes and how more routines can be fostered.

Research shows that children who are exposed to more reading and mathematics activities at home often have higher standardized test scores (Blevins-Knabe & Musun-Miller, 1996; Kleemans, Peeters, Segers, & Verhoeven, 2012; Kleemans, Segers, & Verhoeven, 2011; Lefevre et al., 2009; Griffin & Morrison, 1997; Payne et al., 1994; Sénéchal, 2011) and higher levels of self regulation and executive functioning (Blair & Razza, 2007; Bull & Scerif, 2001; Bull et al., 2008; Li-Grining et al, 2010; McClelland et al., 2007). Somewhat consistent with the results of similar studies, White and Black parents reported the highest levels of mathematics and reading activities at home, when controlling for socioeconomic status and other demographic variables (Sonnenschein et al., 2012). Previous research has suggested that Black families have fewer reading materials at home and are less likely to read to their children than White families of comparable socioeconomic status (Bradley et al., 2001). According to this study, Black families are no different from White families in their self-reported home based mathematics and reading activities. Past research shows that doing reading and mathematics activities with children at home is more likely to be a part of White families' home based practices than that of Asian, Black, and Latino families (Bradley et al., 2001; Brooks-Gunn & Markman, 2005; Cheadle, 2005; Cheadle & Amato, 2007; Sonnenschein & Galindo, 2015, Sonnenschein et al., 2012). However, it is surprising that Asian parents reported doing reading and mathematics activities significantly less than all other ethnic groups, as they are typically seen as a group that highly values academic achievement (Zhou & Lee, 2014). Research shows that many Asian immigrant parents have high expectations for their children's academic achievement (Zhou & Kim, 2006;; Zhou & Lee, 2014). Sonnenschein and colleagues (2012) compared math related beliefs and practices of Chinese and White families. They found that although there was a significant difference in parent ratings between Chinese and White parents, the majority of both groups (over 75%) reported that doing math activities at home was important or very important.

Great care should be taken in interpreting these findings, as past data suggests that many Asian parents, especially those of Chinese decent, engage in concerted cultivation, which includes both academic and non-academic activities (Cheadle, 2008; Laureau, 2003). Asian parents may be working with their children on music or other academically relevant activities at home, which were not included in this study. Another explanation for the finding that Asian parents were least likely to engage in math and reading at home is that these kinds of activities typically take place outside the home. Many Asian immigrant communities have developed elaborate systems of supplementary education including tutoring services, enrichment programs, and other private after school services to help their children advance their education (Zhou & Kim, 2006; Zhou & Lee, 2014). These kinds of activities were not measured in the current

study because they did not directly involve parents. Thus, parents may still be fostering reading and mathematics engagement by sending their children to related activities outside of the home.

Self-Regulation is a Significant Mediator in All Racial/Ethnic Groups

The final aim of the present study was to explore whether self-regulation and executive functioning mediated the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores in Asian, Black, Latino, and White families. It was hypothesized that self-regulation and executive functioning would mediate the relation between HARP and reading and mathematics skills in Asian, Black, Latino, and White children. The results partially support my hypothesis, showing that self-regulation functions as a mediator in all racial/ethnic groups. However, executive functioning was only a significant mediator of the relation between HARP and reading and mathematics for Latino children.

In terms of reading, self-regulation was a partial mediator of the relation between HARP and children's reading scores in Asian, Black, White, and Latino families. In other words, HARP had a direct effect on children's reading, as well as an indirect effect on children's reading, through self-regulation. When parents are reading to children, singing, and helping them with number and letter activities, they are constantly communicating through spoken and written language. So, it is not surprising that higher levels of HARP were associated with children's reading scores, as well as, their self-regulation.

In terms of mathematics, self-regulation fully mediated the relation between HARP and children's mathematics scores in Asian, Black, White and Latino families. The measure of reading and mathematics activities in this study included only one option for endorsing mathematics activities at home. Thus, it is not surprising that HARP was not directly related to mathematics. Instead, there was a significant mediating effect of self-regulation. Although the

analyses in this study were correlational, this finding might suggest that parents can foster mathematics skills in children through helping them develop better self-regulatory skills, which help them learn both at home and at school.

Perhaps the most surprising finding in the current study is that executive functioning only played a significant mediating role in the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores for Latino families. It is unclear why executive functioning would play a mediating role only for Latino families. No other studies suggest that the role of executive functioning in learning should vary between racial/ethnic groups. Before drawing conclusions about this finding, it is important to note that the magnitude of the indirect effects was small ($\alpha b = 0.27$ to 0.28). In a sizable sample like the one used in this study, it is common for some findings to be statistically significant, but not meaningful.

Limitations

The current study has three notable limitations that may constrain its generalizability. The first limitation is the use of parent and teacher report data as a measure of child self-regulation. Having a direct observation of child self-regulation would strengthen the construct validity of child self-regulation as addressed in this study. The second limitation is the use of secondary data analysis. Although using a large pre-collected dataset allows for a large number of participants and a representative sample, it does not allow for the addition of questions to fit specific hypotheses. One example of this issue is the availability of only one measure of home mathematics activities in the current study. Another limitation related to the use of pre-collected data was the inability to study within group racial differences related to culture. The current study treated all Asian, Black, Latino, and White families as homogeneous groups and excluded children of more than one race/ethnicity. Important within group variations

exist, but there was not sufficient information related to culture in the ECLS-K 2011 to make comparisons within groups. In addition, some of the reliability coefficients for indices of HARP and executive functioning are below current recommendations for scale construction. Although, this may be seen as a methodological weakness, I felt it was important to adhere to the theoretical underpinnings of this study rather than remove items in order to seek greater reliability coefficients. It makes sense that many of the constructs that were included in specific indices do not hang together particularly well. Theoretically, global measures of parents' homebased practices may contain indicators that are unrelated, as they represent many different facets of the home-environment. In the case of HARP and its components, other studies using parenting indicators from the ECLS-K have constructed indices with reliability coefficients in the .50 range (Raver et al., 2007).

Another important consideration is that the mediation model in this study was not entirely longitudinal in nature and therefore relatively weak. The data for the independent variable (HARP) was collected very close to the time that the mediators (executive functioning and selfregulation) were assessed. More longitudinal studies are needed to support the finding that parents' home-based practices are related to children's math and reading scores through their relations with self-regulation and executive functioning.

Finally, some of the measures used in the ECLS-K may not be representative of all families from non-White backgrounds. In particular, the measure of warmth and the measures that comprised the self-regulation could be interpreted as measures of White middle-income cultural capital. For example, Asian parents may have scored lower than White parents on measures of warmth, not because they were cold or distant from their children, but because they express warmth differently. Recent research shows that Asian parents may show warmth

through the provision of physical necessities like food and clothing rather than through hugging, kissing, and showing positive affect (Cheah et al., 2015). In addition, the measure of self-regulation used in this study partly measures appropriate classroom behavior, which may reflect White middle-class cultural capital (Bourdieu, 1986). However, these measures are still useful for children of all race/ethnicities because they represent views of the dominant White middle-income culture which are, unfortunately, most valued in many U.S. public schools.

Implications

One way to improve children's self-regulation may be to increase HARP at home. As these results show, the frequency with which parents engaged in various components of HARP differed significantly across racial/ethnic groups. For example, in this study Asian and Latino parents were less likely to report parental warmth towards children than Black and White parents. This shows that the conception of warmth used in this study may not be a natural part of the home environment for families of all race/ethnicities. Therefore, efforts to improve HARP should be tailored to relevant strengths of different racial/ethnic groups.

Despite differences in specific aspects of HARP across racial/ethnic groups, selfregulation significantly mediated the relation between overall HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores in kindergarten for all groups. This suggests that HARP does not just directly affect children's academic outcomes. Rather, by engaging in HARP, parents may also shape children's ability to control their thoughts, emotions, and behaviors in order to function in a school setting, which in turn, is associated with their acquisition of reading and mathematics skills. The knowledge that self-regulation functions as a mediator in the relation between HARP and children's reading and mathematics scores is important because researchers (Diamond & Lee, 2011; Li-Grining, 2012) have suggested that improving children's self-regulation may be an
effective way to decrease achievement gaps in the U.S. By encouraging parents to engage in specific HARP practices that align with their culture, researchers, teachers, and policymakers can help children acquire the skills necessary to achieve in school.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the current study makes a significant contribution to the literature on school readiness and parenting by showing that the association between a composite of homebased academic and regulatory practices and children's math and reading scores in kindergarten was partially mediated by both self-regulation and executive functioning, when controlling for race/ethnicity, SES and other demographic variables. This has important implications for the way parents and early child care providers prepare children for school. Instead of focusing only on how activities can benefit children academically, researchers and practitioners need to emphasize the importance of fostering self-regulation.

In addition, the current study shows that parent behaviors generally associated with selfregulation, executive functioning, and children's academic outcomes may differ based on race/ethnicity. Asian, Black, Latino and White families differed significantly in terms of warmth, family routines, and reading and mathematics activities. These variations may show that current measures of home-practices included in national datasets may not be capturing the same constructs across race/ethnicities. For example, Black and White parents were shown to report higher levels of warmth (having warm and close times, hugging, kissing, showing affection, and showing love) than Latino and Asian parents. Research shows that parents from collectivist cultures (particularly Chinese immigrant parents) may think of warmth as providing instrumental assistance and fulfilling basic needs like food and clothing rather than positive expressivity etc. (Cheah et al., 2015). This study makes an important first step in examining

62

home-based practices related to self-regulation and academics. But more sensitive measures are needed to adequately describe the practices of families from all cultural backgrounds.

Finally, although the current study revealed differences in home-based practices, selfregulation was revealed as a significant mediator of the relation between home-based academic and regulatory practices and children's reading and mathematics scores in kindergarten in all racial/ethnic groups. Thus, warmth, family routines, and reading and mathematics activities are associated with both self-regulation and academic achievement across race/ethnicities. Future research should continue to examine the role of self-regulation in the relation between parenting and academic achievement.

REFERENCES

- Anders, Y., Rossbach, H. G., Weinert, S., Ebert, S., Kuger, S., Lehrl, S., & von Maurice, J. (2012). Home and preschool learning environments and their relations to the development of early numeracy skills. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 27, 231–244. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2011.08.003
- Azmitia, M., Cooper, C. R., & Brown, J. R. (2009). Support and guidance from families, friends, and teachers in Latino early adolescents' math pathways. *Journal of Early Adolescence*, 29, 142-169. doi:10.1177/0272431608324476
- Bae, H., Hopkins, J., Gouze, K. R., & Lavigne, J. V. (2014). Parenting, child behavior, and academic and social functioning: Does ethnicity make a difference? *Child & Youth Care Forum*, 43, 433–454. doi:10.1007/s10566-014-9246-1
- Baker, L., Mackler, K., Sonnenschein, S., & Serpell, R. (2001). Parents' interactions with their first-grade children during storybook reading and relations with subsequent home reading activity and reading achievement. *Journal of School Psychology*, *39*, 415–438. doi:10.1016/S0022-4405(01)00082-6
- Barkley, R. A., Edwards, G., Laneri, M., Fletcher, K., & Metevia, L. (2001). Executive functioning, temporal discounting, and sense of time in adolescents with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) and oppositional defiant disorder (ODD). *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 29, 541–556. doi:10.1023/a:1012233310098
- Baumrind, D. (1972). An exploratory study of socialization effects on Black children: SomeBlack-White comparisons. *Child Development*, 43, 261-267. doi:10.2307/1127891
- Baumrind, D. (1997). Necessary distinctions. *Psychological Inquiry*, 8, 176-182. doi:10.1207/s15327965pli0803_2

- Bean, R. A., Bush, K. R., McKenry, P. C., & Wilson, S. M. (2003). The impact of parental support, behavioral control, and psychological control on the academic achievement and self-esteem of African American and European American adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Research*, 18, 523–541. doi:10.1177/0743558403255070
- Becker, B. (2011). Social disparities in children's vocabulary in early childhood. Does preschool education help to close the gap? *British Journal of Sociology*, 62, 69–88. doi:10.1111/j.1468-4446.2010.01345.x
- Belsky, J., Bell, B., Bradley, R. H., Stallard, N., & Stewart-Brown, S. L. (2007). Socioeconomic risk, parenting during the preschool years and child health age 6 years. *European Journal* of Public Health, 17, 508–513. doi:10.1093/eurpub/ckl261
- Berlin, L. J., Brady-Smith, C., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (2002). Links between childbearing age and observed maternal behaviors with 14-month-olds in the Early Head Start Research and Evaluation Project. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 23, 104-129.
- Bernier, A., Carlson, S. M., & Whipple, N. (2010). From external regulation to self-regulation:
 Early parenting precursors of young children's executive functioning. *Child Development*, 81, 326–339. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01397.x
- Bialystok, E. (2015). Bilingualism and the development of executive function: The role of attention. *Child Development Perspectives*, *9*, 117-121. doi:10.1111/cdep.12116
- Bialystok, E., Luk, G., Peets, K. F., & Yang, S. (2010). Receptive vocabulary differences in monolingual and bilingual children. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 13, 525-531. doi:10.1017/S1366728909990423
- Bierman, K. L., Nix, R. L., Greenberg, M. T., Blair, C., & Domitrovich, C. E. (2008). Executive functions and school readiness intervention: impact, moderation, and mediation in the

Head Start REDI program. *Development and Psychopathology*, *20*, 821–843. doi:10.1017/S0954579408000394

- Blair, C. (2002). School readiness: Integrating cognition and emotion in a neurobiological conceptualization of children's functioning at school entry. *American Psychologist*, 57, 111–127. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.57.2.111
- Blair, C., & Razza, R. P. (2007). Relating effortful control, executive function, and false belief understanding to emerging math and literacy ability in kindergarten. *Child Development*, 78, 647–663. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2007.01019.x
- Blevins-Knabe, B., & Musun-Miller, L. (1996). Number use at home by children and their parents and its relationship to early mathematical performance. *Early Development and Parenting*, 5, 35–45. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1099-0917(199603)5:1<35::AID-EDP113>3.0.CO;2-0
- Bourdieu, P. (1986). The forms of capital. In Richardson, J. (Ed.) *Handbook of Theory and Research for the Sociology of Education*, (pp. 241-258), Westport, CT: Greenwood.
- Boyce, W. T., Jensen, E. W., James, S. A., & Peacock, J. L. (1983). The family routines inventory: theoretical origins. *Social Science & Medicine*, 17, 193–200. doi: 10.1016/0277-9536(83)90116-8
- Bradley, R. H., Caldwell, B. M., & Corwyn, R. F. (2003). The Child Care HOME Inventories: Assessing the quality of family child care homes. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 18, 294–309. doi:10.1016/S0885-2006(03)00041-3
- Bradley, R. H., Corwyn, R. F., McAdoo, H. P., & Coll, C. G. (2001). The home environments of children in the United States part I: variations by age, ethnicity, and poverty status. *Child Development*, 72, 1844–1867. doi:10.1111/1467-8624.t01-1-00382

- Brock, L. L., Rimm-Kaufman, S. E., Nathanson, L., & Grimm, K. J. (2009). The contributions of "hot" and "cool" executive function to children's academic achievement, learning-related behaviors, and engagement in kindergarten. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 24*, 337–349. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2009.06.001
- Brody, G. H., & Flor, D. L. (1997). Maternal psychological functioning, family processes, and child adjustment in rural, single-parent, African American families. *Developmental Psychology*, 33, 1000–1011. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.33.6.1000
- Brody, G. H., & Flor, D. L. (1998). Maternal resources, parenting practices, and child competence in rural, single-parent African American families. *Child Development*, 69, 803-816. doi:10.2307/1132205
- Brooks-Gunn, J., & Markman, L. (2005). The contribution of parenting to ethnic and racial gaps in school readiness. *Future of Children*, *15*, 139–168. doi:10.1353/foc.2005.0001
- Brophy-Herb, H. E., Stansbury, K., Bocknek, E., & Horodynski, M. A. (2012). Modeling maternal emotion-related socialization behaviors in a low-income sample: Relations with toddlers' self-regulation. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 27, 352–364. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2011.11.005
- Brown, E. D. & Low, C.M. (2008). Chaotic living conditions and sleep problems associated with children's responses to academic challenge. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 22, 920-923. doi: 10.1037/a0013652
- Budescu, M., & Taylor, R. D. (2013). Order in the home: Family routines moderate the impact of financial hardship. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, *34*, 63–72.
 doi:10.1016/j.appdev.2012.11.006

- Bull, R., & Scerif, G. (2001). Executive functioning as a predictor of children's mathematics ability: Inhibition, switching, and working memory. *Developmental Neuropsychology*, 19, 273–293. doi:10.1207/S15326942DN1903_3
- Bull, R., Espy, K. A., & Wiebe, S. A. (2008). Short-term memory, working memory, and executive functioning in preschoolers: Longitudinal predictors of mathematical achievement at age 7 years. *Developmental Neuropsychology*, 33, 205–228. doi:10.1080/87565640801982312
- Bus, A. G., van Ijzendoorn, M. H., & Pellegrini, A. D. (1995). Joint book reading makes for success in learning to read: A meta-analysis on intergenerational transmission of literacy. *Review of Educational Research*, 65, 1-21. doi:10.3102/00346543065001001
- Camras, L. A., Bakeman, R., Chen, Y., Norris, K., & Cain, T. R. (2006). Culture, ethnicity, and children's facial expressions: a study of European American, Mainland Chinese, Chinese American, and adopted Chinese girls. *Emotion*, *6*, 103-114.
- Camras, L., Kolmodin, K., & Chen, Y. (2008). Mothers' self-reported emotional expression in Mainland Chinese, Chinese American and European American families. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 32, 459-463.
- Carlson, S. M., & Meltzoff, A. N. (2008). Bilingual experience and executive functioning in young children. *Developmental Science*, 11, 282-298. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2008.00675.x
- Ceballo, R., Maurizi, L. K., Suarez, G. A., & Aretakis, M. T. (2014). Gift and sacrifice: Parental involvement in Latino adolescents' education. *Cultural Diversity & Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 20, 116-127. doi:10.1037/a0033472

- Chao, R. K. (1994). Beyond parental control and authoritarian parenting style: Understanding
 Chinese parenting through the cultural notion of training. *Child Development*, 65, 1111 1119.
- Chao, R.K. (2001). Extending research on the consequences of parenting style for Chinese
 Americans and European Americans. *Child Development*, 72, 1832-1843.
 doi:10.1111/1467-8624.00381
- Chatterji, M. (2006). Reading achievement gaps, correlates, and moderators of early reading achievement: Evidence from the Early Childhood Longitudinal Study (ECLS) kindergarten to first grade sample. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *98*, 489-507. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.98.3.489
- Cheadle, J. E. (2008). Educational investment, family context, and children's math and reading growth from kindergarten to third grade. *Sociology of Education*, 81, 1- 31. doi:10.1177/003804070808100101
- Cheadle, J. E., & Amato, P. R. (2010). A quantitative assessment of Lareau's qualitative conclusions about class, race, and parenting. *Journal of Family Issues*, 32, 679-706. doi:10.1177/0192513X10386305
- Cheah, C. S., Li, J., Zhou, N., Yamamoto, Y., & Leung, C. Y. (2015). Understanding Chinese immigrant and European American mothers' expressions of warmth. *Developmental Psychology*, 51, 1802-1811.
- Chen, X., Liu, M., & Li, D. (2000). Parental warmth, control, and indulgence and their relations to adjustment in Chinese children: a longitudinal study. *Journal of Family Psychology*, *14*, 401-419.

- Clark, C. A., Pritchard, V. E., & Woodward, L. J. (2010). Preschool executive functioning abilities predict early mathematics achievement. *Developmental Psychology*, 46, 1176– 1191. doi:10.1037/a0019672
- Collins, W. A., Maccoby, E. E., Steinberg, L., Hetherington, E. M., & Bornstein, M. H. (2000).
 Contemporary research on parenting. The case for nature and nurture. *American Psychologist*, 55, 218–232. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.55.2.218
- Colman, R. A., Hardy, S. A., Albert, M., Raffaelli, M., & Crockett, L. (2006). Early predictors of self-regulation in middle childhood. *Infant and Child Development*, 15, 421–437. doi:10.1002/icd.469
- Costello, E. J., Keeler, G. P., & Angold, A. (2001). Poverty, race/ethnicity, and psychiatric disorder: A study of rural children. *American Journal of Public Health*, *91*, 1494-1498. doi:10.2105/ajph.91.9.1494
- Darling, N., & Steinberg, L. (1993). Parenting style as context: An integrative model. *Psychological Bulletin*, *113*, 487-496. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.113.3.487
- Dauber, S. L., Alexander, K. L., & Entwisle, D. R. (1993). Characteristics of retainees and early precursors of retention in grade: Who is held back? *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 39, 326-343.
- Davidov, M., & Grusec, J. E. (2006). Untangling the links of parental responsiveness to distress and warmth to child outcomes. *Child Development*, 77, 44–58. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2006.00855.x
- Deater-Deckard, K., Dodge, K. A., Bates, J. E., & Pettit, G. S. (1996). Physical discipline among African American and European American mothers: Links to children's externalizing behaviors. *Developmental Psychology*, 32, 1065 - 1072.

Desimone, L. (1999). Linking parent involvement with student achievement: Do race and income matter? *The Journal of Educational Research*, 93, 11–30. doi:10.1080/00220679909597625

- Diamond, A. (2013). Executive Functions. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *64*, 135-168. doi:10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143750
- Diamond, A., & Lee, K. (2011). Interventions shown to aid executive function development in children 4 to 12 years old. *Science*, *333*, 959-964. doi: /10.1126/science.1204529
- Diamond, A., Carlson, S. M., & Beck, D. M. (2005). Preschool children's performance in task switching on the dimensional change card sort task: separating the dimensions aids the ability to switch. *Developmental Neuropsychology*, 28, 689–729. doi:10.1207/s15326942dn2802_7
- Dodge, K. A., Pettit, G. S., & Bates, J. E. (1994). Socialization mediators of the relation between socioeconomic status and child conduct problems. *Child Development*, 65, 649-665. doi:10.2307/1131407
- Dornbusch, S. M., Ritter, P. L., Leiderman, P. H., Roberts, D. F., & Fraleigh, M. J. (1987). The relation of parenting style to adolescent school performance. *Child Development*, 58, 1244–1257. doi:10.2307/1130618
- Duckworth, A. L., & Carlson, S. M. (2013). Self-regulation and school success. In B. W. Sokol,
 F. M. E. Grouzet, & U. Müller (Eds.), *Self-regulation and autonomy: Social and developmental dimensions of human conduct* (pp. 208-230). New York, NY: Cambridge
 University Press.
- Eiden, R. D., Colder, C., Edwards, E. P., & Leonard, K. E. (2009). A longitudinal study of social competence among children of alcoholic and nonalcoholic parents: role of parental

psychopathology, parental warmth, and self-regulation. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors: Journal of the Society of Psychologists in Addictive Behaviors, 23*, 36–46. doi:10.1037/a0014839

- Eiden, R. D., Edwards, E. P., & Leonard, K. E. (2007). A conceptual model for the development of externalizing behavior problems among kindergarten children of alcoholic families: role of parenting and children's self-regulation. *Developmental Psychology*, 43, 1187–1201. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.43.5.1187
- Eisenberg, N., Cumberland, A., & Spinrad, T. L. (1998). Parental socialization of emotion. *Psychological Inquiry*, 9, 241-273.
- Eisenberg, N., Zhou, Q., Spinrad, T. L., Valiente, C., Fabes, R. a., & Liew, J. (2005). Relations among positive parenting, children's effortful control, and externalizing problems: A three-wave longitudinal study. *Child Development*, *76*, 1055–1071. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2005.00897.x
- Espy, K. A., McDiarmid, M. M., Cwik, M. F., Stalets, M. M., Hamby, A., & Senn, T. E. (2004). The contribution of executive functions to emergent mathematic skills in preschool children. *Developmental Neuropsychology*, 26, 465–486. doi:10.1207/s15326942dn2601_6
- Evans, G. W., & Rosenbaum, J. (2008). Self-regulation and the income-achievement gap. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 23, 504-514. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2008.07.002
- Evans, G. W., Gonnella, C., Marcynyszyn, L. A., Gentile, L., & Salpekar, N. (2005). The role of chaos in poverty and children's socioemotional adjustment. *Psychological Science*, 16, 560–565. doi: /10.1111/j.0956-7976.2005.01575.x

- Evans, J. S. B. (2003). In two minds: dual-process accounts of reasoning. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 7, 454-459. doi:10.1016/j.tics.2003.08.012
- Evans, M. A., Shaw, D., & Bell, M. (2000). Home literacy activities and their influence on early literacy skills. *Canadian Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 54, 65–75. doi:10.1037/h0087330
- Farrant, B. M., & Zubrick, S. R. (2012). Early vocabulary development: The importance of joint attention and parent-child book reading. *First Language*, 32, 343–364. doi:10.1177/0142723711422626
- Farrant, B. M., & Zubrick, S. R. (2013). Parent–child book reading across early childhood and child vocabulary in the early school years: Findings from the Longitudinal Study of Australian Children. *First Language*, *33*, 280–293. doi:10.1177/0142723713487617
- Ferretti, L. K., & Bub, K. L. (2014). The influence of family routines on the resilience of lowincome preschoolers. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 35, 168–180. doi:10.1016/j.appdev.2014.03.003
- Fiese, B. H., Eckert, T., & Spagnola, M. (2006). Family context in early childhood: A look at practices and beliefs that promote early learning. In Spodek, B., & Saracho, O. (Eds.), *Handbook of research on the education of young children*, (pp. 393-409). New York, N.Y.: Routledge.
- Fiese, B. H., Tomcho, T. J., Douglas, M., Josephs, K., Poltrock, S., & Baker, T. (2002). A review of 50 years of research on naturally occurring family routines and rituals: Cause for celebration? *Journal of Family Psychology*, *16*, 381-390.
- Florez, I. R. (2011). Developing young children's self-regulation through everyday experiences. *Young Children*, *66*, 46–54.

- Fulkerson, J. A., Neumark-Sztainer, D., & Story, M. (2006). Adolescent and parent views of family meals. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 106, 526-532. doi: /10.1016/j.jada.2006.01.006
- García Coll, C., Lamberty, G., Jenkins, R., McAdoo, H. P., Crnic, K., Wasik, B. H., & Vázquez García, H. (1996). An integrative model for the study of developmental competencies in minority children. *Child Development*, 67, 1891-1914. doi:10.2307/1131600
- Garcı'a Coll, C. T., Meyer, E. C., & Brillon, L. (1995). Ethnic and minority parenting. In M. H.
 Bornstein (Ed.), *Handbook of parenting, Vol. 2: Biology and ecology of parenting* (pp. 189–209). Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Garner, P. W. (1995). Toddlers' emotion regulation behaviors: the roles of social context and family expressiveness. *The Journal of Genetic Psychology*, *156*, 417–430. doi:10.1080/00221325.1995.9914834
- Gathercole, S. E., Pickering, S. J., Knight, C., & Stegmann, Z. (2004). Working memory skills and educational attainment: Evidence from national curriculum assessments at 7 and 14 years of age. *Applied Cognitive Psychology*, *18*, 1-16. doi: 10.1002/acp.934
- Gilliom, M., Shaw, D. S., Beck, J. E., Schonberg, M. a, & Lukon, J. L. (2002). Anger regulation in disadvantaged preschool boys: strategies, antecedents, and the development of selfcontrol. *Developmental Psychology*, 38, 222–235. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.38.2.222
- Greenberger, E., & Chen, C. (1996). Perceived family relationships and depressed mood in early and late adolescence: A comparison of European and Asian Americans. *Developmental Psychology*, 32(4), 707 - 716
- Gresham, F. M., & Elliott, S. N. (1990). *Social skills rating system (SSRS)*. Circle Pines, MN: American Guidance Service.

- Griffin, E. A., & Morrison, F. J. (1997). The unique contribution of home literacy environment to differences in early literacy skills 1. *Early Child Development and Care*, *127*, 233-243. doi:10.1080/0300443971270119
- Grolnick, W. S., & Slowiaczek, M. L. (1994). Parents' involvement in children's schooling: A multidimensional conceptualization and motivational model. *Child Development*, 65, 237–252. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.1994.tb00747.x
- Hanscombe, K. B., Haworth, C., Davis, O. S., Jaffee, S. R., & Plomin, R. (2011). Chaotic homes and school achievement: a twin study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 52, 1212-1220. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7610.2011.02421.x
- Hashima, P. Y., & Amato, P. R. (1994). Poverty, social support, and parental behavior. *Child Development*, 65, 394-403. doi:10.2307/1131391
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regression-based approach. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Hidalgo, N. M., Siu, S., F. & Epstein, J. L. (2004). Research on families, schools, and communities: A multicultural perspective. In *Handbook of Research on Multicultural Education* (Vol. 2, pp. 631-655). San Franscisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Hill, N. E., & Torres, K. (2010). Negotiating the American dream: The paradox of aspirations and achievement among Latino students and engagement between their families and schools. *Journal of Social Issues*, 66, 95-112. doi:10.1111/j.1540-4560.2009.01635.x
- Hill, N. E., Castellino, D. R., Lansford, J. E., Nowlin, P., Dodge, K. A., Bates, J. E., & Pettit, G. S. (2004). Parent academic involvement as related to school behavior, achievement, and aspirations: Demographic variations across adolescence. *Child Development*, *75*, 1491–1509. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2004.00753.x

- Hindman, A. H., & Morrison, F. J. (2012). Differential contributions of three parenting dimensions to preschool literacy and social skills in a middle-income sample. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 58, 191–223. doi:10.1353/mpq.2012.0012
- Hinshaw, S. P. (1992). Externalizing behavior problems and academic underachievement in childhood and adolescence: causal relationships and underlying mechanisms. *Psychological Bulletin*, 111, 127-155. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.111.1.127
- Hofer, M. A. (1994). Hidden regulators in attachment, separation, and loss. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, *59*, 192-207. doi: 10.2307/1166146
- Hughes, C. H., & Ensor, R. A. (2009). How do families help or hinder the emergence of early executive function? *New Directions for Child and Adolescent Development*, *123*, 35–50. doi: 10.1002/cd.234
- Humes, K. R., Jones, N. A., & Ramirez, R. R. "Overview of race and Hispanic Origin: 2010,"2010 Census Briefs, C2010BR-02, U.S. Census Bureau, Washington, DC, 2011.
- Huntsinger, C.S., & Jose, P.E. (2009). Parental involvement in children's schooling: Different meanings in different cultures. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 24, 398-410.
 doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2009.07.006
- Hyson, M. (2008). Enthusiastic and engaged learners: Approaches to learning in the early childhood classroom. New York, NY: Teachers College.

IBM Corp. (2013). IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 22.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.

Ispa, J. M., Fine, M. a., Halgunseth, L. C., Harper, S., Robinson, J., Boyce, L., ... Brady-Smith, C. (2004). Maternal intrusiveness, maternal warmth, and mother-toddler relationship outcomes: Variations across low-income ethnic and acculturation groups. *Child Development*, 75, 1613–1631. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2004.00806.x

- Jennings, K. D., Sandberg, I., Kelley, S. A., Valdes, L., Yaggi, K., Abrew, A., & Macey-Kalcevic, M. (2008). Understanding of self and maternal warmth predict later selfregulation in toddlers. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 32, 108-118. doi:10.1177/0165025407087209
- Kaderavek, J., & Justice, L. M. (2002). Shared storybook reading as an intervention context:
 Practices and potential pitfalls. *American Journal of Speech-Language Pathology*, 11, 395–406. doi:10.1044/1058-0360(2002/043)
- Kagitcibasi, C. (2005). Autonomy and relatedness in cultural context implications for self and family. *Journal of Cross Cultural Psychology*, *36*, 403-422. doi: 10.1177/0022022105275959
- Keels, M. (2009). Ethnic group differences in early head start parents' parenting beliefs and practices and links to children's early cognitive development. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 24, 381–397. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2009.08.002
- Keltner, B. (1990). Family characteristics of preschool social competence among Black children in a Head Start program. *Child Psychiatry and Human Development*, *21*, 95–108. doi:10.1007/BF00706118
- Kilgore, K., Snyder, J., & Lentz, C. (2000). The contribution of parental discipline, parental monitoring, and school risk to early-onset conduct problems in African American boys and girls. *Developmental Psychology*, *36*, 835-845. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.36.6.835
- Kleemans, T., Peeters, M., Segers, E., & Verhoeven, L. (2012). Child and home predictors of early numeracy skills in kindergarten. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 27, 471–477. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2011.12.004

- Kleemans, T., Segers, E., & Verhoeven, L. (2011). Cognitive and linguistic precursors to numeracy in kindergarten: Evidence from first and second language learners. *Learning* and Individual Differences, 21, 555–561. doi:10.1016/j.lindif.2011.07.008
- Kochanska, G., Murray, K. T., & Harlan, E. T. (2000). Effortful control in early childhood:
 Continuity and change, antecedents, and implications for social development.
 Developmental Psychology, *36*, 220-232. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.36.2.220
- Kopp, C. B. (1982). Antecedents of self-regulation: A developmental perspective. *Developmental Psychology*, 18, 199–214. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.18.2.199
- Kray, J., Eber, J., & Lindenberger, U. (2004). Age differences in executive functioning across the lifespan: The role of verbalization in task preparation. *Acta Psychologica*, 115, 143–165. doi:10.1016/j.actpsy.2003.12.001
- Kutner, M. H., Nachtsheim, C., & Neter, J. (2004). *Applied linear regression models* (4th ed.). Boston, MA. McGraw-Hill/Irwin.
- Lareau, A. (2003). *Unequal childhoods: Race, class and family life*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Laughlin, L. (2013). *Who's minding the kids? Child care arrangements: Spring 2011.* Current population reports, P70-135. U.S. Census Bureau, Washington, D.C.

Le, H. N., Ceballo, R., Chao, R., Hill, N. E., Murry, V. M., & Pinderhughes, E. E. (2008). Excavating culture: Disentangling ethnic differences from contextual influences in parenting. *Applied Developmental Science*, *12*, 163-175. doi:10.1080/10888690802387880

- LeCuyer, E. A., Swanson, D. P., Cole, R., & Kitzman, H. (2011). Effect of African- and European-American maternal attitudes and limit-setting strategies on children's selfregulation. *Research in Nursing and Health*, 34, 468–482. doi:10.1002/nur.20460
- Lee, V. E., & Burkam, D. T. (2002). Inequality at the starting gate: Social background differences in achievement as children begin school. Washington, D.C.: Economic Policy Institute.
- LeFevre, J. A., Kwarchuk, S. L., Smith-Chant, B. L., Fast, L., Kamawar, D., & Bisanz, J. (2009).
 Home numeracy experiences and children's math performance in the early school years.
 Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science, 41, 55–66. doi:10.1037/a0014532
- Levine, S. C., Suriyakham, L. W., Rowe, M. L., Huttenlocher, J., & Gunderson, E. A. (2010). What counts in the development of young children's number knowledge? *Developmental psychology*, 46, 1309-1319.
- Ley, K., & Young, D. (1998). Self-regulation behaviors in underprepared (developmental) and regular admission college students. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 23, 42–64. doi:10.1006/ceps.1997.0956
- Li-Grining, C. P. (2007). Effortful control among low-income preschoolers in three cities:
 Stability, change, and individual differences. *Developmental Psychology*, 43, 208–221. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.43.1.208
- Li-Grining, C. P., Votruba-Drzal, E., Maldonado-Carreño, C., & Haas, K. (2010). Children's early approaches to learning and academic trajectories through fifth grade. *Developmental Psychology*, 46, 1062–1077. doi:10.1037/a0020066
- Li-Grining, C., & Haas, K. (2010, March). Academic outcomes of the Chicago School Readiness Project in first grade: Do children's approaches to learning mediate treatment effects on

academic skills? In C. C. Raver (Chair), *The children of the CSRP go to school: Their social-emotional and academic well-being in kindergarten*. Paper presented at the Spring Conference of the Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness, Chicago, IL.

- Li- Grining, C. P. (2012). The role of cultural factors in the development of Latino preschoolers' self- regulation. *Child Development Perspectives*, 6, 210-217. doi: 10.1111/j.1750-8606.2012.00255.x
- Lin, H. L., Lawrence, F. R., & Gorrell, J. (2003). Kindergarten teachers' views of children's readiness for school. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 18, 225–237. doi:10.1016/S0885-2006(03)00028-0
- Luo, R., Tamis-LeMonda, C.S., & Song, L. (2013). Chinese parents' goals and practices in early childhood. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 28, 843-857. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2013.08.001
- Manolitsis, G., Georgiou, G. K., & Tziraki, N. (2013). Examining the effects of home literacy and numeracy environment on early reading and math acquisition. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 28, 692–703. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2013.05.004
- Mather, N., & Woodcock, R. W. (2001). *Examiner's Manual: Woodcock-Johnson III Tests of Achievement*. Itasca, IL: Riverside Publishing.
- Mazzocco, M. M., & Kover, S. T. (2007). A longitudinal assessment of executive function skills and their association with math performance. *Child Neuropsychology*, 13, 18–45. doi:10.1080/09297040600611346
- McCann, E. J., & Garcia, T. (1999). Maintaining motivation and regulating emotion: measuring individual differences in academic volitional strategies. *Learning and individual differences*, 11, 259-279. doi:10.1016/S1041-6080(99)80003-X

- McClelland, M. M., Cameron, C. E., Connor, C. M., Farris, C. L., Jewkes, A. M., & Morrison, F. J. (2007). Links between behavioral regulation and preschoolers' literacy, vocabulary, and math skills. *Developmental Psychology*, 43, 947–959. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.43.4.947
- McCoy, A. R., & Reynolds, A. J. (1999). Grade retention and school performance: An extended investigation. *Journal of School Psychology*, *37*, 273-298. doi:10.1016/s0022-4405(99)00012-6
- McGroder, S. M. (2000). Parenting among low-income African American single mothers with preschool-age children: Patterns, predictors, and developmental correlates. *Child Development*, *71*, 752-771. doi:10.1111/1467-8624.00183
- McLoyd, V. C. (1990). The impact of economic hardship on Black families and children:
 Psychological distress, parenting, and socio-emotional development. *Child Development*, 61, 311-346. doi:10.2307/1131096
- Melhuish, E. C., Phan, M. B., Sylva, K., Sammons, P., Siraj-Blatchford, I., & Taggart, B. (2008).
 Effects of the home learning environment and preschool center experience upon literacy and numeracy development in early primary school. *Journal of Social Issues*, 64, 95-114. doi:10.1111/j.1540-4560.2008.00550.x
- Miyake, A., Friedman, N. P., Emerson, M. J., Witzki, A. H., Howerter, A., & Wager, T. D.
 (2000). The unity and diversity of executive functions and their contributions to complex
 "frontal lobe" tasks: a latent variable analysis. *Cognitive Psychology*, 41, 49–100.
 doi:10.1006/cogp.1999.0734

- Moilanen, K. L., Shaw, D. S., Dishion, T. J., Gardner, F., & Wilson, M. (2010). Predictors of longitudinal growth in inhibitory control in early childhood. *Social Development*, 19, 326–347. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9507.2009.00536.x
- Morris, A. S., Silk, J. S., Steinberg, L., Myers, S. S., & Robinson, L. R. (2007). The role of the family context in the development of emotion regulation. *Social Development*, 16, 361– 388. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9507.2007.00389.x
- Morrison, F. J., & Cooney, R. R. (2002). Parenting and academic achievement: Multiple paths to early literacy. In J. G. Borkowski (Ed.), *Parenting and the child's world: Influences on academic, intellectual, and social-emotional development* (pp. 141–160). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Neuenschwander, R., Röthlisberger, M., Cimeli, P., & Roebers, C. M. (2012). How do different aspects of self-regulation predict successful adaptation to school? *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 113, 353–371. doi:10.1016/j.jecp.2012.07.004
- Neumark-Sztainer, D., Hannan, P. J., Story, M., Croll, J., & Perry, C. (2003). Family meal patterns: Associations with sociodemographic characteristics and improved dietary intake among adolescents. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 103, 317–322. doi:10.1053/jada.2003.50048
- Ng, F. F., Pomerantz, E. M., & Lam, S. F. (2007). European American and Chinese parents' responses to children's success and failure: implications for children's responses. *Developmental Psychology*, 43, 1239-1255. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.43.5.1239
- NICHD Early Child Care Research Network (1998). Early child care and self-control, compliance, and problem behavior at twenty-four and thirty-six months. *Child Development*, *69*, 1145-1170. 10.1111/j.1467-8624.1998.tb06165.x

- NICHD Early Child Care Research Network (2003). Does amount of time spent in child care predict socioemotional adjustment during the transition to kindergarten? *Child Development*, *74*, 976-1005. doi: 10.1111/1467-8624.00582
- Niklas, F., Nguyen, C., Cloney, D. S., Tayler, C., & Adams, R. (2016). Self-report measures of the home learning environment in large scale research: Measurement properties and associations with key developmental outcomes. *Learning Environments Research*, 1-22. doi: 10.1007/s10984-016-9206-9
- Norton, D. G. (1993). Diversity, early socialization, and temporal development: The dual perspective revisited. *Social Work*, *38*, 82-90. doi: 10.1093/sw/38.1.82
- Olmeda, I. (2003). Accommodation and resistance: Latinas' struggle for their children's education. *Anthropology of Education Quarterly*, *34*, 373 375. doi:10.1525/aeq.2003.34.4.373
- Ouellette, G. P. (2006). What's meaning got to do with it: The role of vocabulary in word reading and reading comprehension. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *98*, 554-556.
- Payne, A. C., Whitehurst, G. J., & Angell, A. L. (1994). The role of home literacy environment in the development of language ability in preschool children from low-income families. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 9, 427-440. doi:10.1016/0885-2006(94)90018-3
- Pearce, R. R. (2006). Effects of cultural and social structural factors on the achievement of White and Chinese American students at school transition points. *American Educational Research Journal*, 43, 75-101. doi:10.3102/00028312043001075
- Pintrich, P. (2004). A conceptual framework for assessing motivation and self-regulated learning in college students. *Educational Psychology Review*, 16, 385–407. doi:10.1007/s10648-004-0006-x

- Pomerantz, E. M., Moorman, E. A., & Litwack, S. D. (2007). The how, whom, and why of parents' involvement in children's academic lives: more is not always better. *Review of Educational Research*, 77, 373–410. doi:10.3102/003465430305567
- Pomerantz, E. M., Ng, F. F., Cheung, C. S., & Qu, Y. (2014). Raising happy children who succeed in school: Lessons from China and the United States. *Child Development Perspectives*, 8, 71-76. doi:10.1111/cdep.12063
- Posner, M. I., & Petersen, S. E. (1990). The attention system of the human brain. *Annual Review* of Neuroscience, 13, 25–42. doi:10.1146/annurev.ne.13.030190.000325
- Preacher, K. J., & Hayes, A. F. (2008). Asymptotic and resampling strategies for assessing and comparing indirect effects in multiple mediator models. *Behavior Research Methods*, 40, 879-891. doi:10.3758/brm.40.3.879
- Ramos, M. (2014). The strengths of Latina mothers in supporting their children's education: A cultural perspective. Child Trends Hispanic Institute (Report No.2014-29).
- Rao, N., McHale, J. P., & Pearson, E. (2003). Links between socialization goals and childrearing practices in Chinese and Indian mothers. *Infant and Child Development*, 12, 475-492. doi:10.1002/icd.341
- Raver, C. C. (2004). Placing emotional self-regulation in sociocultural and socioeconomic contexts. *Child Development*, 75, 346–353. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2004.00676.x
- Raver, C. C., Gershoff, E. T., & Aber, J. L. (2007). Testing equivalence of mediating models of income, parenting, and school readiness for White, Black, and Hispanic children in a national sample. *Child Development*, 78, 96-115. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2007.00987.x

- Reardon, S. & Galindo, C. (2009). The Hispanic-White achievement gap in math and reading in the elementary grades. *American Educational Research Journal*, 46, 853-891. doi:10.3102/0002831209333184
- Reardon, S. F. (2013). The widening income achievement gap. *Educational Leadership*, 70, 10-16.
- Reardon, S. F., Greenberg, E., Kalogrides, D., Shores, K. A., & Valentino, R. A. (2013, March).
 Trends in academic achievement gaps in the era of No Child Left Behind. Presented at the Annual Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness conference. Washington, D.C.
- Reardon, S. F., Valentino, R. A., & Shores, K. A. (2012). Patterns of literacy among U.S. students. *Future of Children*, 22, 17–37. doi:10.1353/foc.2012.0015
- Reese, L. (2002). Parental strategies in contrasting cultural settings: families in México and "El Norte." *Anthropology and Education Quarterly*, *33*, 30-59. doi:10.1525/aeq.2002.33.1.30
- Rimm-Kaufman, S. E., Pianta, R. C., & Cox, M. J. (2000). Teachers' judgments of problems in the transition to kindergarten. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 15, 147–166. doi:10.1016/S0885-2006(00)00049-1
- Roche, K. M., & Ghazarian, S. R. (2012). The value of family routines for the academic success of vulnerable adolescents. *Journal of Family Issues*, *33*, 874–897. doi:10.1177/0192513X11428569
- Rodriguez-Brown, F. (2011). Family literacy: A current view of research on parents and children learning together. In Kamil, M., Pearson, P., Moje, E., & Afflerbach, P. (Eds.). *Handbook* of Reading Research (Vol. 4, pp. 726-753). New York, NY: Routledge.

- Rodriguez, M. L., Ayduk, O., Aber, J. L., Mischel, W., Sethi, A., & Shoda, Y. (2005). A contextual approach to the development of self-regulatory competencies: The role of maternal unresponsivity and toddlers' negative affect in stressful situations. *Social Development*, 14, 136–157. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9507.2005.00294.x
- Scarborough, H. S., Dobrich, W., & Hager, M. (1991). Preschool literacy experience and later reading achievement. *Journal of learning Disabilities*, 24, 508-511. doi:10.1177/002221949102400811
- Seaton, E. K., & Taylor, R. D. (2003). Exploring familial processes in urban, low-income African American families. *Journal of Family Issues*, *24*, 627-644.
- Senechal, M. (2006). Testing the home literacy model: parent involvement in kindergarten is differentially related to grade 4 reading comprehension, fluency, spelling, and reading for pleasure. *Scientific Studies of Reading*, *10*, 59–87. doi:10.1207/s1532799xssr1001_4
- Senechal, M. (2011). A model of concurrent and longitudinal relations between home literacy and child outcomes. In Neuman, S., & Dickinson, D. (Eds.). *Handbook of Early Literacy Research* (Vol. 3, pp. 175-188). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Senechal, M., Ouellette, G., & Rodney, D. (2006). The misunderstood giant: On the predictive role of early vocabulary to future reading. In Dickinson, D., & Neuman, S. (Eds.), *Handbook of Early Literacy Research* (Vol. 2, pp. 173–182). New York: Guilford Press.
- Serpell, R., Baker, L., & Sonnenschein, S. (2005). Becoming literate in the city: The Baltimore Early Childhood Project. Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press.
- Serpell, R., Sonnenschein, S., Baker, L., & Ganapathy, H. (2002). Intimate culture of families in the early socialization of literacy. *Journal of Family Psychology*, *16*, 391 - 405.

- Siegler, R. S., & Ramani, G. B. (2008). Playing linear numerical board games promotes lowincome children's numerical development. *Developmental Science*, *11*, 655-661. 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2008.00714.x
- Simons, R. L., Johnson, C., & Conger, R. D. (1994). Harsh corporal punishment versus quality of parental involvement as an explanation of adolescent maladjustment. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 56, 591-607. doi:10.2307/352870
- Skwarchuk, S. L. (2009). How do parents support preschoolers' numeracy learning experiences at home? *Early Childhood Education Journal*, *37*, 189–197. doi:10.1007/s10643-009-0340-1
- Skwarchuk, S. L., Sowinski, C., & LeFevre, J. A. (2014). Formal and informal home learning activities in relation to children's early numeracy and literacy skills: The development of a home numeracy model. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *121*, 63-84. doi:10.1016/j.jecp.2013.11.006
- Snow, C. E., Burns, M. S., & Griffin, P. (1998). Preventing reading difficulties in young children, Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press.
- Sonnenschein, S., & Galindo, C. (2015). Race/ethnicity and early mathematics skills: relations between home, classroom, and mathematics achievement. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 108, 261-277. doi:10.1080/00220671.2014.880394
- Sonnenschein, S., & Munsterman, K. (2002). The influence of home-based reading interactions on 5-year-olds' reading motivations and early literacy development. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 17, 318–337. doi:10.1016/S0885-2006(02)00167-9
- Sonnenschein, S., Galindo, C., Metzger, S. R., Thompson, J. A., Huang, H. C., & Lewis, H. (2012). Parents' beliefs about children's math development and children's participation in

math activities. *Child Development Research Journal Online*, 2012, 1-14. doi: 10.1155/2012/851657.

Spagnola, M., & Fiese, B. H. (2007). Family routines and rituals. *Infants & Young Children, 20*, 284–299. doi:10.1097/01.IYC.0000290352.32170.5a

Spinrad, T. L., Eisenberg, N., Gaertner, B., Popp, T., Smith, C. L., Kupfer, A., ... Hofer, C. (2007). Relations of maternal socialization and toddlers' effortful control to children's adjustment and social competence. *Developmental Psychology*, 43, 1170–1186. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.43.5.1170

- Spinrad, T. L., Eisenberg, N., Silva, K. M., Eggum, N. D., Reiser, M., Edwards, A., ... Gaertner,
 B. M. (2012). Longitudinal relations among maternal behaviors, effortful control and
 young children's committed compliance. *Developmental Psychology*, 48, 552–566.
 doi:10.1037/a0025898
- Starkey, P., & Klein, A. (2000). Fostering parental support for children's mathematical development: An intervention with Head Start families. *Early Education and Development*, 11, 659-680. doi:10.1207/s15566935eed1105_7
- Stein, Malmberg, Leach, Bannes, Sylva, & FCCC team (2012) The influence of maternal depression, caregiving, and socioeconomic status in the post-natal year on children's language development. *Child Care, Health, and Development, 34*, 603-612. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2214.2008.00837.x
- Steinberg, L., Dornbusch, S. M., & Brown, B. B. (1992). Ethnic differences in adolescent achievement: An ecological perspective. *American Psychologist*, *47*, 723 729.
- Stevenson, H. W., Lee, S. Y., Chen, C., Stigler, J. W., Hsu, C. C., Kitamura, S., & Hatano, G. (1990). Contexts of achievement: A study of American, Chinese, and Japanese children.

Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development, 55, i-119. doi:10.2307/1166090

- Suárez-Orozco, C. & Suárez-Orozco, M. (2001). *Children of immigration*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Super, C. M., & Harkness, S. (2002). Culture structures the environment for development. *Human Development*, 45, 270-274. doi:10.1159/000064988
- Taylor, R. D., & Lopez, E. I. (2005). Family management practice, school achievement, and problem behavior in African American adolescents: Mediating processes. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 26, 39–49. doi:10.1016/j.appdev.2004.10.003
- Tourangeau, K., Nord, C., Lê, T., Sorongon, A. G., Hagedorn, M. C., Daly, P., & Najarian, M. (2012). Early Childhood Longitudinal Study, Kindergarten Class of 2010-11 (ECLS-K: 2011), User's Manual for the ECLS-K: 2011 Kindergarten Data Files and Electronic Codebook. National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, US Department of Education. Washington, DC.
- Trommsdorff, G., & Cole, P. M. (2011). Emotion, self-regulation, and social behavior in cultural contexts. In Chen, X., & Rubin, K. H. (Eds.), *Socioemotional development in cultural context* (pp. 131-163). New York, NY: Guilford Press
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2011). Your Geography Selections. Retrieved January 14, 2016, from http://factfinder.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=ACS_1 4_1YR_C16007&prodType=table
- Uddin, M. K. (2011). Parental warmth and academic achievement of adolescent children. Journal of Behavioural Sciences, 21, 1-12.

United States Census Bureau. (2015). QuickFacts. Retrieved January 14, 2016.

- Ursache, A., Blair, C., & Raver, C. C. (2012). The promotion of self- regulation as a means of enhancing school readiness and early achievement in children at risk for school failure. *Child Development Perspectives*, 6, 122-128. doi:10.1111/j.1750-8606.2011.00209.x
- Vallotton, C., & Ayoub, C. (2011). Use your words: The role of language in the development of toddlers' self-regulation. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 26, 169–181.
 doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2010.09.002
- Van der Ven, S. H. G., Kroesbergen, E. H., Boom, J., & Leseman, P. P. M. (2012). The development of executive functions and early mathematics: A dynamic relationship. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 82, 100–119. doi:10.1111/j.2044-8279.2011.02035.x
- von Suchodoletz, A., Trommsdorff, G., & Heikamp, T. (2011). Linking maternal warmth and responsiveness to children's self-regulation. *Social Development*, 20, 486–503. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9507.2010.00588.x
- Wang, Q. (2008). Emotion knowledge and autobiographical memory across the preschool years:
 A cross-cultural longitudinal investigation. *Cognition*, *108*, 117-135.
 doi:10.1016/j.cognition.2008.02.002
- Wang, Y., & Chang, L. (2008). Multidimentional parental warmth and its relations to pupils' social development: A comparison between paternal and maternal parenting. *Journal of Psychology in Chinese Societies*, 9, 121–147.
- Watkins-Lewis, K. M., & Hamre, B. K. (2012). African-American parenting characteristics and their association with children's cognitive and academic school readiness. *Journal of African American Studies, 16*, 390–405. doi:10.1007/s12111-011-9195-9

- West, S. G., Finch, J. F., & Curran, P. J. (1995). Structural equation models with nonnormal variables: Problems & Remedies. *In Hoyle, R.H. (Ed.). Structural equation modeling: Concepts, issues, and applications*, (pp. 56-75). Thousand Oaks, C.A.: Sage Publications.
- Wixson, K. K. (1986). Vocabulary instruction and children's comprehension of basal stories. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 21, 317-329. doi:10.2307/747712
- Wu, C., & Chao, R. K. (2005). Intergenerational cultural conflicts in norms of parental warmth among Chinese American immigrants. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 29, 516–523. http://dx.doi.org/10 .1177/01650250500147444
- Yamauchi, C., & Leigh, A. (2011). Which children benefit from non-parental care? *Economics* of *Education Review*, *30*, 1468-1490. doi:10.1016/j.econedurev.2011.07.012
- Young-Loveridge, J. M. (1989). The relationship between children's home experiences and their mathematical skills on entry to school. *Early Child Development and Care*, 43, 43-59. doi:10.1080/0300443890430105
- Young-Loveridge, J. M. (2004). Effects on early numeracy of a program using number books and games. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *19*, 82-98.
 doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2004.01.001

Young, V. H. (1974). A Black American socialization pattern. American Ethnologist, 1, 415-431.

Zelazo, P. D. (2006). The Dimensional Change Card Sort (DCCS): A method of assessing executive function in children. *Nature Protocols-Electronic Edition*, 1, 297-301. doi:10.1038/nprot.2006.46

- Zelazo, P. D., Muller, U., Frye, D., & Marcovitch, S. (2003). VI. The development of executive function: Cognitive complexity and control-revised. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 68, 93–119. doi:10.1111/j.0037-976X.2003.00266.x
- Zhou, M., & Kim, S. (2006). Community forces, social capital, and educational achievement:
 The case of supplementary education in the Chinese and Korean immigrant communities.
 Harvard Educational Review, 76, 1-29. doi: 10.17763/haer.76.1.u08t548554882477
- Zhou, M., & Lee, J. (2014). Assessing what is cultural about Asian Americans' academic advantage. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 111, 8321-8322. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1407309111